		SMAN OĞUZ	
POTENTIAL OF RESVERATROL IN PH+ ACUTE LYMPHOBLASTIC	TRIGGERED BY RESVERATROL AND THE THERAPEUTIC	THE ROLE OF CERAMIDE METABOLISM IN APOPTOSIS	
	2019	AGU	

0

THE ROLE OF CERAMIDE METABOLISM IN APOPTOSIS TRIGGERED BY RESVERATROL AND THE THERAPEUTIC POTENTIAL OF RESVERATROL IN PH+ ACUTE LYMPHOBLASTIC LEUKEMIA

A THESIS

SUBMITTED TO THE DEPARTMENT OF BIOENGINEERING AND THE GRADUATE SCHOOL OF ENGINEERING AND SCIENCE OF ABDULLAH GUL UNIVERSITY IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF SCIENCE

> By Osman Oğuz December 2019

THE ROLE OF CERAMIDE METABOLISM IN APOPTOSIS TRIGGERED BY RESVERATROL AND THE THERAPEUTIC POTENTIAL OF RESVERATROL IN PH+ ACUTE LYMPHOBLASTIC LEUKEMIA

A THESIS

SUBMITTED TO THE DEPARTMENT OF BIOENGINEERING AND THE GRADUATE SCHOOL OF ENGINEERING AND SCIENCE OF ABDULLAH GUL UNIVERSITY IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF SCIENCE

By

Osman Oğuz December 2019

SCIENTIFIC ETHICS COMPLIANCE

I hereby declare that all information in this document has been obtained in accordance with academic rules and ethical conduct. I also declare that, as required by these rules and conduct, I have fully cited and referenced all materials and results that are not original to this work.

Name-Surname: Osman Oğuz Signature :

REGULATORY COMPLIANCE

M.Sc thesis titled The Role of Ceramide Metabolism in Apoptosis Triggered by Resveratrol and The Therapeutic Potential of Resveratrol in Ph+ Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia has been prepared in accordance with the Thesis Writing Guidelines of the Abdullah Gül University, Graduate School of Engineering & Science.

Prepared By

Advisor

Osman Oğuz

Assist. Prof. Dr. Aysun Adan

Head of the Bioengineering Program

Prof. Dr. Sevil Dincer Isoglu

ACCEPTANCE AND APPROVAL

M.Sc. thesis titled The Role of Ceramide Metabolism in Apoptosis Triggered by Resveratrol and The Therapeutic Potential of Resveratrol in Ph+ Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia and prepared by Osman Oğuz has been accepted by the jury in the Bioengineering Graduate Program at Abdullah Gül University, Graduate School of Engineering & Science.

(Thesis Defense Exam Date)

JURY:

Advisor : Assist.Prof. Aysun Adan.....

Member : Assist.Prof. Ahmet Eken.....

Member : Assist.Prof. Emel Başak Gencer Akçok.....

APPROVAL:

The acceptance of this M.Sc. thesis has been approved by the decision of the Abdullah Gül University, Graduate School of Engineering & Science, Executive Board dated/...... and numbered

(**Date**) Graduate School Dean Prof. Dr. Irfan Alan

ABSTRACT

THE ROLE OF CERAMIDE METABOLISM IN APOPTOSIS TRIGGERED BY RESVERATROL AND THE THERAPEUTIC POTENTIAL OF RESVERATROL IN PH+ ACUTE LYMPHOBLASTIC LEUKEMIA

Osman Oğuz

MSc. in Bioengineering Supervisor: Assist. Prof. Dr. Aysun Adan December 2019

The mechanisms underlying the growth inhibitory effect of resveratrol on Ph + ALL cells were investigated with regard to targeting of ceramide metabolism and changes in BCR-ABL expression. Growth inhibition and apoptotic effects of resveratrol, SK inhibitor (SKI II), GCS inhibitor (PDMP), SPT inhibitor (myriocin) and resveratrol-inhibitor combinations were investigated by MTT cell proliferation test, Annexin-V/PI staining, caspase-3, PARP expression and cytochrome c release by western blot, while cytostatic effect was investigated by flow cytometry. The effect of resveratrol, inhibitors and combinations on BCR-ABL protein expression was determined by western blot. The effect of resveratrol on SPT, SK-1/2, GCS protein expression was determined by western blot. In both cell lines resveratrol and resveratrol with SKI II and PDMP suppressed cell growth, triggered apoptosis and arrested the cell cycle at S phase. Resveratrol: myriocin combination showed cell-specific effects on cell growth and cell cycle, but triggered apoptosis in both cells. Resveratrol and combinations generally increased cytochrome-c release, caspase-3 cleavage and PARP cleavage, but cell-specific changes were also detected. Resveratrol decreased the expression of SK-1 / SK2 and GCS in both cells and increased SPT expression. While resveratrol, SKI II and PDMP decreased BCR-ABL expression and myriocin increased BCR-ABL expression. Resveratrol: SKI II and resveratrol: PDMP caused increases in BCR-ABL, while resveratrol: myriocin reduced BCR-ABL expression. As a result, resveratrol suppressed cell growth and triggered apoptosis on Ph + ALL by regulating ceramide metabolism and BCR-ABL expression.

Keywords: Ph + ALL, resveratrol, glucosyl ceramide synthase, serine palmitoyl transferase, sphingosine kinase

ÖZET

RESVERATROL'ÜN PH+ AKUT LENFOBLASTİK LÖSEMİDE TERAPÖTİK POTANSİYELİ VE RESVERATROL TARAFINDAN TETİKLENEN APOPTOZDA SERAMİD METABOLİZMASININ ROLÜ

Osman Oğuz

Biyomuhendislik Bölümü Yüksek Lisans Tez Yöneticisi: Dr. Ögr. Üyesi Aysun Adan Aralık 2019

Proje ile resveratrol'ün, Ph+ ALL hücreleri üzerindeki büyümeyi inhibe edici etkisinin arkasında yatan mekanizmalar, seramid metabolizmasının hedeflenmesi ve BCR-ABL ifadesindeki değişimler ile ilişkilendirilerek araştırılmıştır. Resveratrol, SK inhibitörü (SKI II), GSS inhibitörü (PDMP), SPT inhibitörü (myriocin) ve resveratrol: inhibitör kombinasyonlarının Ph+ ALL hücreleri üzerindeki büyümeyi durdurucu ve apoptotik etkileri MTT hücre çoğalması testi, Aneksin-V/PI boyaması, kaspaz-3, PARP ifadeleri ve sitokrom c salınımı western blot ile, sitostatik etki ise akım sitometresi (PI boyaması) ile araştırılmıştır. Resveratrol ve sfingolipid metabolizması inhibitör kombinasyonlarının BCR-ABL protein ifadesi değişimleri western blot ile belirlenmiştir. Resveratrol'ün SPT, SK-1/2, GSS protein ifadeleri üzerindeki etkisi western blot ile belirlenmiştir. Her iki hücre hattında resveratrol ve resveratrol: SKI II ve resveratrol: PDMP ile kombinasyonları hücre büyümesini baskılamış, apoptozu tetiklemiş ve hücre döngüsünü S fazında tutmuştur. Resveratrol: myriocin kombinasyonu ise hücre büyümesi ve hücre döngüsü üzerinde hücreye özgü etkiler gösterirken apoptozu her iki hücrede tetiklemiştir. Her iki hücre tipinde resveratol ve kombinasyonları sitokrom-c salınımını, kaspaz-3 kesimini ve PARP kesimini genel olarak arttırmakla beraber hücreye özgü değişimler de saptanmıştır. Resveratrol her iki hücrede SK-1/SK2 ve GSS ifadesini azaltırken SPT ifadesini arttırmıştır. Resveratrol, SKI II ve PDMP BCR-ABL ifadesini azaltırken myriocin arttırmıştır. Resveratrol: SKI II ve PDMP kombinasyonları BCR-ABL üzerinde artışlara neden olurken resveratrol: myriocin kombinasyonu BCR-ABL ifadesini azaltmıştır. Sonuç olarak, resveratrol seramid metabolizmasını ve BCR-ABL ifadesini düzenleyerek Ph+ ALL üzerinde hücre büyümesini baskılamış ve apoptozu tetiklemiştir.

Anahtar kelimeler: Ph+ ALL, resveratrol, glukosil seramid sentaz, serin palmitoil transferaz, sfingozin kinaz

Acknowledgements

First of all, I would like to express my sincere thanks to my advisor Assist. Prof. Dr. Aysun Adan for supporting me academically and for being a role model with her knowledge and humanity.

I would like to thank my labmates Nur Şebnem Ersöz, İrem Sultan Dilbaz, Hande Nur Şahin, Kardelen Gökçen, Melisa Tecik for their help, support and friendship during this research.

I would like to thank AGU administration which provides great opportunities in terms of laboratory facilities to conduct this research.

This thesis is supported by TUBITAK with project number 315S248 within the context of ''3001-Starting R&D Projects Funding Program''.

Osman Oğuz

Table of Contents

1. INTRODUCTION
1.1ACUTE LYMPHOBLASTIC LEUKEMIA2
1.1.1 PHILADELPHIA POSITIVE ACUTE LYMPHOBLASTIC LEUKEMIA9
1.2 PH + ALL THERAPY
1.2.1 SELECTIVE TKIS
1.3 SPHINGOLIPID METABOLISM
1.3.1 SPHINGOLIPID METABOLISM IN CANCER16
1.3.1.1 EFFECT OF SPHINGOLIPID METABOLISM IN LEUKEMIA
1.4 TARGETING SPHINGOLIPID METABOLISM
1.5 RESVERATROL AND ITS POTENTIAL IN CANCER
1.5.1 EFFECT OF RESVERATROL ON LEUKEMIA
1.5.2 RESVERATROL TARGETS SPHINGOLIPID METABOLISM
2. MATERIAL AND METHOD
2.1 CHEMICALS
2.2 CELL LINES AND CULTURE CONDITIONS
2.3 MTT TEST
2.4 DETERMINATION OF APOPTOSIS BY ANNEXIN-V / PROPIDIUM STAINING . 30
2.4.1 CELL CYCLE ANALYSIS
2.5.1 WESTERN BLOT ANALYSIS
2.5.2 THE PROTEIN ISOLATION PROTOCOL WITH RIPA BUFFER
2.5.2.1 PREPARATION OF GAMMA GLOBULIN STANDARD
2.5.2.2 DETERMINATION OF PROTEIN QUANTITY
2.6 WESTERN BLOT PROTOCOL
2.6.1 PVDF MEMBRANE TRANSFER PROCESS
2.6.2 BLOCKING, PRIMARY AND SECONDARY ANTIBODIES TREATMENT
2.7 CYTOCHROME-C RELEASE
2.8 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

3.1 RESVERATROL, CERAMIDE METABOLISM INHIBITORS AND THE COMBINA	TION
OF RESVERATROL WITH INHIBITORS HAVE ANTIPROLIFERATIVE EFFECTS ON	PH +
ALL SUP-B15 AND SD-1 CELLS	
3.2 RESVERATROL IN COMBINATION WITH SKI II, PDMP AND MYRIOCIN AFFECT	THE
CELL CYCLE PROGRESSION OF SD1 AND SUP-B15 PH + ALL CELLS	
3.3 COMBINATIONS OF RESVERATROL WITH SKI II, PDMP AND MYRIOCIN REGU	LATE
APOPTOSIS BY CHANGING CERAMIDE/S1P-GC BALANCE IN SD1 AND SUP-B15	PH +
ALL CELLS	
3.4 RESVERATROL REGULATES SK-1/SK-2, GCS AND SPT ENZYMES58	
3.5 RESVERATROL AND ITS COMBINATIONS WITH SPHINGOLIPID METABO	LISM
INHIBITORS REGULATE CYTOCHROME C RELEASE, CASPASE-3 AND	PARP
CLEAVAGE AND BCR-ABL EXPRESSION	
4. CONCLUSION AND FUTURE PERSPECTIVES72	
4.1 CONCLUSION	
4.2 FUTURE PROSPECTS	
BIBLIOGRAPHY75	

List of Figures

Figure 1.1.1.1 Formation of BCR-ABL molecules with different molecular weights
based on the breakpoints on BCR and ABL genes10
Figure 1.1.1.2 BCR-ABL oncogenic pathway activates several downstream signaling
pathways related to leukemogenesis
Figure 1.3.1.1.1 Sphingolipid Pathway (de novo and salvage) anti-apoptotic
sphingolipids are highlighted in blue. Apoptotic sphingolipids are highlighted in red 19
Figure 1.5.1 Molecular effects of resveratrol based on its concentrations
Figure 1.5.1.1 The therapeutic effect of resveratrol on cell cycle and apoptosis has been
demonstrated in solid cancers and leukemia27
Figure 3.1.1 Cytotoxic effects of resveratrol (a), SKI II (b), PDMP (c) and Myriocin (d)
depending on time and concentration on SD-1 cells
Figure 3.1.2 Cytotoxic effects of resveratrol (a), SKI II (b), PDMP (c) and Myriocin (d)
depending on time and concentration on SUP-B15 cells
Figure 3.1.3 Effects of combination of resveratrol with SKI II (a), PDMP (b) and
Myriocin (c) on proliferation of SD1 cells
Figure 3.1.4 Effects of combination of resveratrol with SKI II (a), PDMP (b) and
Myriocin (c) on proliferation of SUP-B15 cells
Figure 3.2.1. Changes in cell cycle phases as a result of treatment of SD1 cells with
combinations of Resveratrol, SKI II, PDMP, Myriocin, Resveratrol: SK-1 Inhibitor (a),
Resveratrol: GCS inhibitor (b) and Resveratrol: SPT Inhibitor (c)
Figure 3.2.2 Treatment of SUB-P15 cells with combinations of Resveratrol, SKI II,
PDMP, Myriocin, and Resveratrol: SK-1 Inhibitor (a), Resveratrol: GCS inhibitor (b)
and Resveratrol: SPT Inhibitor (c) changes in cell cycle
Figure 3.3.1. Apoptotic effects of resveratrol (a), SKI II, PDMP, Myriocin, and
Resveratrol: SK-1 inhibitor (b), Resveratrol: SPT inhibitor (c), and Resveratrol: GCS
inhibitor combinations (d) on SD1 cells
Figure 3.3.2 Apoptotic effects of resveratrol (a), SKI II, PDMP, Myriocin, Resveratrol:
SK inhibitor (b), and Resveratrol: GCS inhibitor (c) and Resveratrol: SPT inhibitor (d)
combinations on SUP-B15 cells
Figure 3.4.1 Changes in expression of SK-1 / SK-2 (a), GCS (b) and SPT (c) in SUP-
B15 Cells treated with resveratrol

Figure 3.4.2 Changes in expression of SK-1 / SK-2 (a), GCS (b) and SPT (c) in SUP-
B15 Cells treated with resveratrol
Figure 3.5.1 Cytochrome-c release in SD-1 (a) and SUP-B15 (b) cells treated with
combinations of resveratrol, SPT, SK and GCS inhibitors, resveratrol: SPT inhibitor,
resveratrol: SK inhibitor and resveratrol: GCS inhibitor
Figure 3.5.2 The changes active caspase and PARP expression in SD-1 (a, b) and SUP
B15 (c, d) cells treated with combinations of resveratrol, SPT, SK and GCS inhibitors,
resveratrol: SPT inhibitor, resveratrol: SK inhibitor and resveratrol: GCS inhibitor 68
Figure 3.5.3 Changes in BCR-ABL expression in SD-1 (a) and SUP-B15 (B) cells
treated with combinations of resveratrol, SPT, SK and GCS inhibitors, resveratrol:SPT
inhibitor, resveratrol: SK inhibitor and resveratrol: GCS inhibitor

List of Tables

Table 1.1.1 Identified important genes involved in ALL pathogenesis	3
Table 1.1.2 ALL is divided into two main categories based on WHO	4
Table 1.1.3 Prevalent cytogenetic abnormalities in B-ALL	5
Table 1.1.4 Immunotherapeutic targets in ALL	7
Table 1.1.5 Inhibitors targeting altered signaling pathways in ALL.	
Table 1.3.1.1.1 The effect of sphingolipid enzymes in leukemia.	
Table 2.5.2.1.1 Gamma globulin standard preparation	

To Labmates

Chapter 1

1. Introduction

Acute lymphoblastic leukemia (ALL) occurs as a result of abnormal accumulation of the lymphoid progenitor cells in the bone marrow, blood and extramedullary regions. ALL consists of a B-cell precursor lineage (B-ALL) and a T-cell precursor lineage (T-ALL) subtypes. ALL is subdivided into these subtypes based on morphological, immunophenotypic, cytogenetic and chromosomal properties. Both types are caused by structural chromosomal changes, changes in the number of copies in DNA, and sequence mutations that cause leukomogenesis. 80% of ALL cases are seen in children, but the results are more severe when seen in adults [1]. Different chromosomal abnormalities such as t (9; 22) BCR-ABL and t (4; 11) MLL-AF4 have been considered as hallmarks and contributed to it's ALL's classification. Philadelphia chromosome positive ALL (Ph + ALL,) is characterized by the presence of the BCR-ABL fusion gene generated by a reciprocal translocation between chromosome 9 and chromosome 22, t (9; 22). The presence of BCR-ABL is associated with poor prognosis in ALL [2]. Although there are promising treatment strategies including multi-agent conventional chemotherapy, allogeneic stem cell transplantation and tyrosine kinase inhibitors (TKIs) in ALL, there are challenges such as toxicity, development of drug resistance in the clinic [3-5]. Therefore, the discovery and targeting of novel signaling pathways and the potential of natural products such as resveratrol in cancer treatment have been studied extensively in cancer.

Bioactive sphingolipids are a family of lipids that play important roles in cellular functions such as cell growth, division, metastasis and apoptosis, and include important members such as ceramide, sphingosine-1-phosphate (S1P) and glucosyl ceramide (GC). The functions controlled by sphingolipids are directly related to the onset, progression and response to anticancer treatments. Ceramide, synthesized by the *de novo* synthesis pathway (serine palmitoyl transferase (SPT) is the main regulated enzyme), is the central molecule of sphingolipid metabolism and plays an important role in triggering apoptosis. On the other hand, the conversion of ceramide to S1P and /or GC by the sphingosine kinase (SK) enzyme and/or glucosyl ceramide synthase enzyme (GCS) triggers the proliferation of cancer cells. Therefore, ceramide metabolism (anabolism/catabolism) and regulation of the enzymes involved in this metabolic pathway, such as SPT, SK and GCS, have therapeutic importance [6].

Resveratrol (3,4',5-trihydroxy-trans-stilbene) is a natural phytoalexin found in many different plant species, especially grapes, peanuts and blueberries. In the literature, the anticarcinogenic potential and responsible mechanisms of resveratrol effect have been defined in many types of leukemia and solid cancers [7]. However, there are limited studies investigating the therapeutic potential and working mechanisms of resveratrol in Ph + ALL.

With this project, the therapeutic potential of resveratrol in Ph + ALL was investigated in relation to targeting ceramide metabolism and regulation of BCR-ABL. Moreover, the potential of resveratrol and its combinations with SPT inhibitor, SK inhibitor and GCS inhibitor as a new combination therapy approach was investigated.

1.1Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia

ALL originates from malignant hematopoietic B- and T-lineage lymphoids that have genetic abnormalities including mutations, aneuploidies and translocations in the genes regulating cell growth, division, differentiation and other important cellular processes [3-5]. ALL is characterized by the accumulation of these malignant, immature lymphoid cells within the bone marrow, peripheral blood and extramedullary sites such as spleen. Common symptoms seen in ALL include bone marrow related anemia, leukopenia, thrombocytopenia, fever, weight loss, easy bleeding, fatigue and brusing [1]. Diagnosis is carried out by detecting 20% or more lymphoblasts in the peripheral blood or bone marrow. To be able to confirm the diagnosis, morphological analysis, immunophenotyping, flow cytometry and cytogenetic analysis are commonly used [2]. Although ALL is the most commonly seen childhood leukemia (80%), it can be seen in adolescents and young adults with severe consequences and lower survival rates due to the heterogeneity differences of the disease [8].

Chromosomal alterations, changes in DNA copy number, tumorpromoting secondary somatic mutations and sequence mutations that drive leukemogenesis have become important hallmarks in the classification, pathogenesis and biomarker identification of ALL based on comprehensive genetic studies including whole exome/genome sequencing, transcriptome analysis and genomic microarrays [9]. The majority of the genes involved in ALL pathogenesis include transcriptional regulators, lymphoid signaling molecules and tumor suppressor genes related to lymphoid development. (Table 1.1.1). For instance, mutated *PAX5* and *IKZF1* genes drive progressive development of B-ALL (Table 1.1.2). Tumor suppressor genes like *RB1* and *CDKN2A/CDKN2B* are altered by deletions and translocations in B-ALL [10].

Transcriptional regulators	PAX5, IKZF1, EBF1, LEF1
Tumor suppressor	CDKN2A, CDKN2B, RB1, TP53
Lymphoid signaling	BTLA, CD200 TOX
Transcriptional regulators	TBL1XR1, ERG
and coactivators	
Chromatin structure and	CTCF, CREBBP
epigenetic regulators	

Table 3.1.1 Identified important genes involved in ALL pathogenesis [10].

ALL is divided into two main categories, B-cell lymphoblastic leukemia/lymphoma and T-cell lymphoblastic leukemia/lymphomas based on Health Organization (WHO) revision in 2016, (Table 1.1.4) [1].

B-cell lymphoblastic leukemia		
B-cell lymphoblastic leukemia based on t (9;22) (q34; q11.2) [BCR-ABL1]		
B-cell lymphoblastic leukemia based on t(v;11q23) [MLL rearranged]		
B-cell lymphoblastic leukemia based on t (12;21) (p13; q22) [ETV6-RUNX1]		
B-cell lymphoblastic leukemia based on t (1;19) (q23; p13.3) [TCF3-PBX1]		
B-cell lymphoblastic leukemia based on t (5;14) (q31; q32) [IL3-IGH]		
B-cell lymphoblastic leukemia based on intrachromosomic amplification of		
chromosome 21 (iAMP21)		
B-cell lymphoblastic leukemia based on translocations related tyrosine kinases or		
cytokine receptors (Ph+ like ALL)		
B-cell lymphoblastic leukemia based on hyperdiploidy		
B-cell lymphoblastic leukemia based on hypodiploidy		
T-cell lymphoblastic leukemia		
Early T-cell precursor lymphoblastic leukemia		

Table 1.1.5 ALL is divided into two main categories based on WHO [1].

B-ALL accounts for 75-80% while T-ALL accounts for 20-25% of all ALL types. The subtypes of B-ALL have been classified based on recurrent genetic abnormalities including hypodiploidy, hyperdiploidy, t (9; 22) (BCR-ABL1), T (v; 11q23) (MLL rearranged) and BCR-ABL1-like (Ph like) ALL (Table 1.1.6) [11]. These cytogenetic abnormalities are related to the diagnosis status of both pediatric and adult B-ALL (reference, Table 1.1.7). For instance, **Ph** + ALL is known as the most common subtype of B-ALL cases (20-25% of all B-ALL) indicated in this classification with poor prognosis.

Risk evaluation	Cytogenetic anomalies	Clinical significance	Incidence Children/ Adult
		Favorable	
	Hyperdiploidy (>50 chromosomes)	prognosis	25-30%/7-8%
		Favorable	
Good	(12;21) (p13; q22) [<i>ETV6-RUNX1</i>]	prognosis	25%/0-4%
		Intermediate	
	t (1;19) (q23; p13.3) [<i>TCF3-PBX1</i>]	prognosis	1-6%/ 1-3%
		Intermediate	
Intermediate	t (5;14) (q31; q32) [<i>IL3-IGH</i>]	prognosis	infrequent
	t (9;22) (q34; q11.2) [BCR-ABL1]	Poor prognosis	1-3%/ 25-30%
Poor	t(v;11q23) [MLL rearranged]	Poor prognosis	1-2%/4-9%
	Hypodiploidy (<44 chromosomes)	Poor prognosis	6%/7-8%

Table 1.1.8 Prevalent Cytogenetic Abnormalities in B-ALL

T-ALL is commonly observed at older age with dominancy in male sex and has poorer outcomes compared to B-ALL [12]. T-ALL is characterized by mutations and deletions in the *PHF6* tumor suppressor gene, which accounts for 16% of all T-ALL cases in children and 38% in adults [13]. In addition to *PHF6* gene mutation, activating *NOTCH1* mutations, *LMO2*, *MYB*, *WT1* and *PTEN* gene mutations, rearrangements of transcription factors like *TLX1*, *LYL1*, *TAL1* and *MLL* were also observed in T-ALL [14]. Early T-cell precursor ALL (ETP-ALL) is a subtype of T-ALLs distinguished by different cell surface markers with poor prognosis. These cells do not have CD1a and CD8 expressions while having weak CD5 expression and one or more myeloid-associated or stem cells associated markers [15].

ALL is a treatable disease, especially in the pediatric population with a success rate of around 90%. However, this rate is around 30-35% in adults despite following the same treatment approaches [16]. This is due to the fact that adults are more intolerant and resistant to chemotherapy and having risky genetic subtypes, mutations and epigenetic changes frequently [17].

Chemotherapy has been used as the standard cure for all ALL types with different phases including the steroid pre-phase, the induction therapy, the consolidation and maintenance phases and central nervous system (CNS) prophylaxes. In different clinical setups, different combinations of drugs with different mechanisms of action have been used to remove the majority of the malignant ALL cells and prevent drug resistance [18].

In the steroid pre-phase therapy, corticosteroids are used. Moreover, genetic and prognostic characterization of the disease such as the presence of RAS and CREBBP mutations might affect the therapy in the steroid pre-phase. In induction therapy which is the first stage of ALL treatment, vincristine, methotrexate (MTX), anthracyclines including doxorubicin, daunorubucin, cytarabine are commonly used to provide normal blood cell production. Although this therapy provides a high rate of complete remission (CR), it causes severe side effects in children [19]. At the end of induction therapy, consolidation and maintanance therapy is given and eliminates residual leukemia cells. Various combinations of cytotoxic drugs used in the induction therapy are administered at high doses (like MTX and cytrabine). Hyper-CVAD (hyperfractionated Cyclophosphamide, Vincristine, Doxorubicin and Dexamethasone) is one of the most used protocols in this phase. After consolidation therapy, maintenance therapy lasts for 1-2 years and daily 6mercaptopurine (6-MP) and weekly methotrexate (MTX) are given to patients. Maintenance therapies are also strengthened by combining vincristine and steroids. Although maintenance therapy can provide CR, some obstacles including infection may result in death. In addition, a study showed that longterm maintenance therapy and high doses of 6-MP led to the development of secondary malignancies. Since chemotherapy-resistant cells might still remain following chemotherapy, allogeneic stem cell (allo-SCT) transplantation plays a significant role in eradicating remaining resistant cells. For patients at the relapse phase, especially for children, allogeneic stem cell (allo-SCT) transplantation is the backbone of the consolidation therapy. However, complications such as infertility, growth retardation, metabolic diseases and

secondary malignant neoplasms may occur after transplantation. Therefore, allo-SCT should be introduced to patients in the high-risk group if possible. The purpose of CNS prophylaxis is to prevent CNS relapse of the disease. Two main protocols which are intrathecal injection or high intravenous dose of MTX or Cytarabine (also used intrathecal, usually with steroids) are use are used to overcome the blood-brain barrier: d in order to overcome the blood-brain barrier. CNS irradiation might be another option both for ALL adults and childhood. With this CNS relapse rate could be reduced [18-20]. In addition to conventional chemotherapeutic approach and AlloSCT, targeted therapies such as immunotherapy, signaling pathway inhibition and CAR-T cell therapy have been revolutionized the therapy in ALL in favor of personalized medicine.

Immunotherapy has made progressions in the treatment of ALL in recent years. This treatment targets antigens such as CD20, CD22, and CD19 which are commonly found on the surface of B cells. These surface markers are targeted by naked monoclonal antibodies and antibody-drug combination (Table 1.1.9) [21].

Targeted	Surface	ALL Subtype	Monoclonal Antibodies or antibody-drug
Antigen			combination
	CD19	B-ALL	Blinatumomab
	CD20	B-ALL	Rituximab, ofatumumab, obinituzumab
	CD22	B-ALL	Inotuzumab ozogamicin, epratuzumab,
			moxetumomab pasudotox

Table 1.1.10 Immunotheraputic Targets in ALL [22].

The detailed understanding of ALL molecular biology have given opportunities to target and design specific molecules for altered signaling pathways including PI3K/Akt/mTOR, BCR-ABL and JAK/STAT (Table 1.1.11) [23].

Signaling Pathway	Inhibitor	Function of Inhibitors
	Ruxolitinib	JAK1/JAK2-JAK-STAT
JAK/STAT	Pacritinib	Inhibitor of FLT3-ITDs and JAK2, JAK2V617F
	Sirolimus,	Immune suppressive
mTOR	AZD8055	Phosphorylation of mTORC1
	Rapamycin	PI3K/mTOR inhibition
	Pimasertib	Selective to MEK1/2
MEK	GSK690693	Inhibition of apoptosis in sensitive ALL cells
	MK-2206	Inhibition of the PI3K/Akt pathway
АКТ	Gefitinib	EGFR (Epidermel Growth Factor Receptor)
		inhibitor
	Idelalisib	Effective in p53 mutation carrier patients
РІЗК	Volasertib	Inhibits PLK1 (Polo Like Kinase 1)

Table 1.1.12 Inhibitors targeting altered signaling pathways in ALL [23].

Chimeric antigen receptor-modified (CAR) T cells possess genetically engineered receptors that specifically target cell surface antigen of the cancer cell of interest. Autologous CAR-T cells are obtained by using patient's own native CD4⁺ or CD8⁺ T cells to use the potential of both innate and adaptive immunities. Obtained T cells are activated in vitro with an anti-CD3 mAb with or without an anti-CD28 mAb and then genetically modified to express the CAR by using gene delivery systems such as retroviral or lentiviral transfection. The transferred genes are inserted into the cell membrane of T cell [24]. Engineered T cells are treated in vitro with suitable cytokines to induce cell expansion and proliferation to obtain effective dose for therapeutic activity. Antigen targeting is the most critical step for CAR-T cell development which is similar to antigenantibody interaction. Therefore, antigen amount on the surface of cancer cell and the affinity power of the receptor on T cells are important parameters for effective therapy. CAR- T cell therapy has significant potential for both solid and hematological cancers (Receptor affinity and extracellular domain modifications affect tumor recognition by ROR1-specific chimeric antigen

receptor T cells). The potential of CAR-T cells in ALL is more convenient for B-ALL. CD19 is an attractive target for CAR-T cell therapy against B-ALL and clinical studies showed that CAR-T cell targeting CD19 in B-ALL led to CR and partial remission in children and adults [21]. In another clinical study, patients were treated with fludarabine or cyclophosphamide before giving adoptive CAR-T cell and CR was around 90% [25]. CD22 is another potential target for CAR-T cell in B-ALL with two recent clinical trials to overcome the deficiency of anti- CD19 therapy CD22 is another potential target for CAR-T cell, and recently, two different anti-CD22 agents have been tested against B-ALL in clinical trials to overcome the deficiency of anti- CD19 therapy [26].

1.1.1 Philadelphia Positive Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia

Ph + ALL is characterized by an unbalanced translocation between ABL gene located on chromosome 9 and BCR gene located on chromosome 22 which results in the formation of BCR-ABL fusion gene with abnormal tyrosine kinase (TK) activity. BCR-ABL fusion gene is predominantly found in chronic myeloid leukemia (CML), however, the presence of BCR-ABL is also a major pathogenicity factor in B-ALL (25%) [27]. Newly formed BCR-ABL gene is responsible for the malignant transformation of the cells. BCR-ABL with different molecular sizes (p190, p210, p230) can be produced due to the different breakpoint regions in the BCR and ABL gene [28]. Translocation commonly occurs between exons 1, 13/14 or exon 19 of BCR and a 140-kb region of ABL1 between exon 1b and 2 in all BCR-ABL positive hematological cancers such as CML, ALL and some AML cases [29]. The majority of the Ph+ ALL cases possess p190 kda protein, however, p210 kda protein can be also detected occasionally [28]. Exon 1 of BCR and exon 2 of ABL are fused to produce p190 BCR-ABL in ALL, which is also called minor breakpoint BCR (*m-BCR*) (Figure 1.1.1.1) [29].



Figure 1.1.1.1 Formation of BCR-ABL molecules with different molecular weights based on the breakpoints on BCR and ABL genes [29].

The resulting p190 BCR-ABL oncoprotein have several structural domains which determine its function. These domains include Serine/Threonine domain, src homology domains (SH1, SH2, SH3), nuclear localization signal (NLS) and actin binding domain from ABL (Figure 1.1.1.2) [28].

Constitutively active tyrosine kinase BCR-ABL protein (p190) can modulate several downstream signaling pathways including PI3K/AKT and JAK/STAT5 pathways responsible for Ph+ ALL pathogenesis and further lymphoid development. STAT5 has important roles in cell proliferation and Bcell development. Deregulated STAT5 promotes the survival of leukemia cells in malignant precursor B-cells and is also activated in Ph + ALL cells. STAT5 can be activated either by JAK2 via phosphorylation or by BCR-ABL1 [30]. The PI3K / AKT / mTOR signaling pathway has many functions in the cells such as cell growth, differentiation and suppression of apoptosis. The altered PI3K/AKT/mTOR signaling pathway is often associated with leukemogenesis, and continuous activation of this pathway induces cell proliferation and the inhibition of apoptosis. Activating PIK3CA (PI3K-alpha) and inactivating PTEN (negative regulator of AKT) mutations are frequently seen in T-ALL although they are also present in Ph + ALL [31-35]. The BCR-ABL oncogenic pathway also activates RAS-mediated signaling that might also activate mitogen activated protein kinase (MAPK)/extracellular signal reductase kinase (ERK) 1/2/ (MEK) pathway, which is responsible for abnormal cell proliferation. (Figure 1.1.1.3) [36-37].



Figure 1.1.1.2 BCR-ABL oncogenic pathway activates several downstream signaling pathways related to leukemogenesis. The Structure of BCR-ABL (p190) protein. NLS: Nuclear localization signal, SH: Src homology domain [38].

Despite the presence of the BCR-ABL as a major driver for leukemia formation, it has been confirmed that BCR-ABL Ph+ ALL shows biological heterogeneity due to the secondary chromosomal abnormalities, further epigenetic changes, mutations on BCR-ABL and chromosome copy number changes (such as trisomy 8, isochromosome 17) especially following chemotherapy. Molecular pathway related abnormalities such as p53 pathway mutations, deficiency of p16INK4A/ARF and BCR-ABL independent activation of LYN, AKT, STAT5 pathways are also involved in disease formation [39-40].

1.2 Ph + ALL Therapy

The incidence of Ph+ ALL increases with age reaching around 50% in patients above 60 years. Historically, intensive chemotherapy adapted from pediatric ALL protocols was given to adult patients as a sole therapy which led to very poor outcomes such as short remission period and lower overall survival (OS) (<20%). [41-42]. Although CR was observed in patients receiving intensive chemotherapy, relapse was a major challenge for the patients who died within 6- 11 months after treatment. Therefore, allogeneic stem cell transplantation (Allo-SCT) was thought as an effective treatment method in adult patients in the presence of suitable matched donors with increased OS (35-55%). If chemotherapy and AlloSCT were given together, significant success was observed with improved CR rates. However, finding available matched donors and decision for the number of AlloSCT trials represent major limitations [43-46]. The understanding of the molecular mechanism of Ph+ ALL and the role of BCR-ABL oncoprotein in leukemogenesis has opened the way of using TKIs which target TK activity of BCR-ABL. In addition to chemotherapy, AlloSCT, TKIs and combinational therapies, chimeric antigen receptor-modified (CAR) T cell therapy makes treatment approaches modernized [18]. Moreover, the development of unique agents including inotuzumab (CD22 monoclonal antibody conjugated to the cytotoxic antibiotic calicheamicin) and blinatumomab (bispecific T cell engager anti-CD3 and CD19 antibody construct, resulted in a serial lysis of B cells by redirecting CD3+ T cells toward CD19+ B-ALL cells) have beneficial potentials for clinical usage especially for relapsed and/or refractory (R/R) Ph+ B-ALL [47-48].

1.2.1 Selective TKIs

The introduction of the first generation TKI, imatinib, which targets ATP binding domain of BCR-ABL to block its TK activity, into adult Ph+ ALL therapy had modest and unstable results, however, its combination with standard chemotherapy was safe and resulted in CR rates between 91% and 98% and OS rate reaching up to 50% (Treatment of Philadelphia Chromosome-Positive Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia). Imatinib has been given to the patients together with chemotherapy by two general approaches which are simultaneous and successive methods [49-56]. Even though these combination therapies have antileukemic effects, the development of imatinib resistance throughout the therapy stays as a major problem. This resistance is divided into BCR-ABL dependent and independent mechanisms. BCR-ABL dependent mechanism is associated with the multiplication of BCR-ABL gene and point mutations in BCR-ABL that might be mutations at threonine 315 [T315] [57-59] and phenylalanine 317 [F317], at the Src homology 2 (SH2) binding site and at the ATP-binding pocket (in SH1 domain). The most common mutation leading to conversion of glutamic acid to lysine at codon 255 (E255K) occurs principally after imatinib administration. Some mutations, particularly ATP-binding pocket mutations, are more resistant to imatinib and patients having these mutations are generally described with worse prognosis [60]. BCR-ABL independent mechanisms are related to failure in drug uptake and efflux, altered alternative signaling pathways that promote abnormal cell proliferation and survival. For instance, the presence of BCR-ABL might increase multidrug resistance protein (MDR, PgP) expression which pumps imatinib out, therefore, intracellular concentration of imatinib is decreased [61]. The presence of secondary resistance to imatinib has resulted in the development of a number of secondand third-generation TKIs to overcome the resistance. Most common second generation TKIs are nilotinib and dasatinib. Nilotinib shows higher binding affinity for BCR-ABL and greater activity compared to imatinib. Moreover, it overcomes resistance to mutations that imatinib causes [62-64]. In clinical studies from independent centers, nilotinib has been administrated to the patients in combination with chemotherapy and showed promising results with increased CR and OS rates [65-66]. Dasatinib, a second-generation TKI, inhibits both active and inactive forms of BCR-ABL and is 325-fold more effective than imatinib. It overcomes most of the imatinib-resistant kinase domain mutations [67-68]. Dasatinib introduced into Ph+ ALL patients with resistance or intolerance to imatinib as single agent and showed some initial activities. In a study, 7 out of 10 patients treated with dasatinib achieved CR and 8 patients showed significant cytogenetic response [62]. In another study, 78% of 46 patients having BCR-ABL positive kinase domain mutations and patients (20%) carrying T315I showed remarkable hematologic and cytogenetic responses after dasatinib treatment [69]. However, observed results were short-lived and progression free survival was around maximum 3 months. Therefore, combination of dasatinib with chemotherapeutic regimens have been investigated in various clinical studies. In a study, combination of dasatinib with chemotherapy hyper-CVAD: in 35 Ph+ ALL patients resulted in 94% CR and extended life span up to 2 year [70].

Patients, who relapse after therapy with imatinib, often develop kinase domain mutations responsible for imatinib resistance. T315I mutation, responsible for up to 75% of cases of acquired kinase mutations at the time of relapse, is known to be less sensitive to all first- and second-generation TKIs [71]. Therefore, third generation TKIs such as ponatinib have been specifically designed to overcome most of the kinase domain mutations, including T315I [72, 73]. Ponatinib introduced into Ph + ALL patients as single agent or in combination with chemotherapy. However, ponatinib in combination with intensive chemotherapy has shown the highest anti-leukemia activity. For example, ponatinib in combination with hyper-CVAD in Ph+ ALL was more effective than dasatinib in combination with hyper-CVAD (reference). Ponatinib did not only overcome T3151 mutation, but also resulted in higher CR [74]. Currently, the standard treatment protocol includes the combination of a TKI with chemotherapy or corticosteroids. The major problem in combination setups

due to the lack of randomized trials evaluating the advantage of one TKI over the others is which TKI should be preferred.

1.3 Sphingolipid Metabolism

Sphingolipids are the major structural components of the eukaryotic cell membranes with members including ceramide (Cer), sphingosine (Sph), sphingosine-1-phosphate (S1P), ceramide-1-phosphate (C1P) and glucosylceramide (GC). In addition to their roles in the membranes, they have been found to regulate various important cellular functions such as cell growth, differentiation, senescence, apoptosis and inflammation by regulating intracellular signaling pathways [6, 75]. Sphingolipid metabolism (anabolism/catabolism) is a complex pathway in which different enzymes subjected to strict regulation are involved. All pathways involved are connected to each other and Cer is the central molecule in both anabolic and catabolic reactions. Ceramide is synthesized by two main pathways which are *de novo* pathway and hydrolysis of complex lipids such as sphingomyelin (SM). The de *novo* pathway begins with the condensation of serine and palmitoyl-CoA to produce 3-keto-dihydrosphingosine, which is catalyzed by serine palmitoyl transferase (SPT). The production of sphingolipids starts at endoplasmic reticulum (ER) where heterodimeric phosphate-bound SPT localized. In mammals, SPT consists of two large subunits (SPTLC1 and SPTLC2) [76]

3-keto-dihydrosphingosine is reduced to form dihydrosphingosine (sphinganine) which is converted to dihodroceramide (dhCer) and Cer by Cer synthases (CerS) via N-acetylation reaction. Six Cer synthase genes (CerS1-6) have been identified to synthesize Cers with different chain lengths [77, 78]. The resulting Cer is primarily used for the synthesis of SM by adding phosphocholine headgroup from phosphatidylcholine by SM synthases with the generation of diacylglycerol (DAG). Ceramide can be also phosphorylated to C1P by ceramide kinase (CK) and converted to glucosyl or galactosylceramide. In the hydrolytic pathway of Cer synthesis, SM is cleaved by sphingomyelinases (SMases) to produce phosphocholine and Cer. Ceramide can be also released through the hydrolysis of glycosphingolipids, glucosylceramide or galactosylceramide by the function specific beta-glucosidases and galactosidases such as glucosyl ceramide synthase (GCS). GCS transfers glucose molecules to ceramide to produce glucosylceramide (GC). This enzyme is found in golgi apparatus in which ceramide is glycosylated and transported by ceramide transport proteins [79-80].

Cer is metabolized to Sph by ceramidases (CDases) and Sph can be recycled to synthesize Cer by CerS or S1P by sphingosine kinases (SK). SKs have two isoforms called SK-1 and SK-2 which are encoded by *SPHKL1* and *SPHKL2*, respectively. SK-1 and SK-2 have similarity in their protein sequences except for Ser225 phosphorylation site which is conserved and required for SK-1 activation [79]. SK-1 is located in cytoplasm under normal conditions. However, the presence of growth factors and cytokines might alter its localization from cytoplasm to plasma membrane. SK-2 is normally located in the nucleus and cytoplasm. However, its location can be changed to ER during cellular responses where S1P phosphatases is located. S1P is available to regenerated Sph by S1P phosphatases (Figure **1.3.1.1.1**).

1.3.1 Sphingolipid Metabolism in Cancer

Sphingolipid metabolism and the roles of sphingolipids have been extensively investigated in cancer. In particular, Cer, Sph and their phosphorylated forms affect many physiological and pathological conditions such as regulation of fever and sugar metabolism and cancer in the cell and they act as a secondary messenger to determine the cell fate [81-84].

The intracellular balance between sphingosine (or S1P) and ceramide is crucial for the cells to determine either they survive or die, which is called ''sphingolipid rheostat'' [85]. If this balance is disrupted due to external factors towards ceramide, intrinsic or extrinsic apoptosis is activated [82, 85]. On the other hand, the conversion of Cer by CDases to Sph is associated with cell proliferation and division. Morever, S1P directly or indirectly by binding to Gprotein coupled receptor (GPCRs) induces PI3K and PLC (Phospholipase C) pathways to induce cell proliferation and division. [86-88]. Therefore, Cer is considered as an apoptotic lipid while Sph and S1P act as antiapoptotic molecules.

In glioblastoma cell lines, the association between Cer and Fasmediated extrinsic apoptosis was investigated and Cer was responsible for the downregulation of FLICE inhibitory protein (FLIP), negative regulator of Fas-FasL signaling [89, 90]. In a study, serum-levels of C16 ceramide and S1P have become a diagnostic marker for hepatocellular carcinoma [91]. In the study performed in glioblastomas, S1P was observed 9-fold higher and Cer was observed 5-fold lower compared to normal gray matter [92]. SK-1 has been upregulated in many cancers and SK-1 inhibition has reduced proliferation, angiogenesis and metastasis and increased apoptosis by using pharmacological inhibitors or genetic silencing [93]. S1P and sphingolipid pathway played an important role in the pathogenesis and resistance of ovarian cancer. In addition, the conversion of ceramide to S1P, GC and SM in ovarian cancer has a mitogenic effect and inhibits apoptotic pathway [94].

In a study conducted in hepatocellular carcinoma, melatonin increased the amount of ceramide by regulating ceramide synthesis pathways and inhibition of SPT with myriocin inhibited melanin-related autophagy [95].

SK-1 overexpression resulting in increased S1P levels inhibited apoptosis in NIH3T3 fibroblasts and HEK293 kidney cells [96]. Similarly, overexpression of SK-1 and S1P production has been proven to cause cell proliferation in many cancer types. SK/S1P/S1PR pathway modulates prosurvival cellular responses via autocrine and paracrine manner by activating GPCR family S1P receptor 1-5 (S1PR1-5) [97]. S1P inhibited intrinsic apoptotic pathway activation by inhibiting cytochrome c and Smac /DIABLO release from mitochondria in AML cells [98]. In non-small cell lung cancer, S1P was found to activate the oncogenic signal by activating PI3K [99].

It was determined that MOLT-4 T-ALL cells were arrested at the G0 /G1 phase due to the accumulation of ceramide produced by SM hydrolysis after exposure to serum starvation [100]. In neuroblastoma cells, dihydroceramide

arrested the cell cycle progression at G0/G1 [101]. In a study, ceramide arrested G1/S transition by dephosphorylating p21 and Rb through p53 dependent and independent manner [102, 103]. In addition, several studies have shown that ceramide affects autophagy by regulating autophagy related players [104]. For instance, melatonin increased ceramide levels via *de novo* and salvage patyway which led to autophagy related cell death in hepatocarcinoma cells. In this study, SPT inhibition prevented autophagy while SPT inhibition induced cell death [95]. Ceramide caused cell cycle arrest by dephosphorylating Rb gene, activating p21 inhibitor, and inhibiting cyclin dependent kinase 2 (CDK2) in breast cancer [105]. S1P has been found to have an important role in cell migration and matrix metalloproteinase-9 expression, also induce Epithelial-Mesenchymal Transition (EMT) in breast cancer [106]. In another study, S1P and S1P receptors were found to be positive regulators of angiogenesis and metastasis in breast cancer cells [107]. In human glioblastoma cells, S1P initiated metastasis by secreting matrix metalloproteinase to degrade extracellular matrix [108]. Ceramide increased sensitivity of chemoresistant breast cancer cells to chemotherapy [109].

Abnormal GCS expression in cancer is associated with prognosis. Inhibition of GCS, either molecularly or pharmacologically, eliminated resistance to chemotherapy. For instance, upregulated MDR1 expression is associated with overexpressed GCS in breast, ovary, cervical and colon cancer cells. Targeting GCS by genetically reversed drug resistant these cancer cells to doxorubicin [110].


Figure 1.3.1.1.1 Sphingolipid metabolism pathways (*de novo* and salvage). Anti-apoptotic sphingolipids are highlighted in blue. Apoptotic sphingolipids are indicated in red [6].

1.3.1.1 Effect of Sphingolipid Metabolism in Leukemia

The effect of sphingolipid metabolism in leukemia has been investigated intensively as compared to solid tumors. In T-ALL cells, dihydroceramides increased retinoid-induced cytotoxicity [111] and inhibition of sphingomyelin synthase (SMS) increased the amount of Fas-associated ceramide and triggered caspase-9 activation in human Jurkat leukemia cells [112]. SMS and glycosyl ceramide synthase (GCS) activities have made AML and CML patients resistant to chemotherapy by decreasing ceramide levels and increasing leukemic blasts [113]. Thus, inhibition of SMS or GCS may be a therapeutic approach in chemoresistant hematological malignancy. It was found that modulation of pro-apoptotic and pro-survival sphingolipids could contribute to overcome chemoresistance in HL-60 leukemia cells [114]. Inhibiting GCS and SK-1 increased sensitivity resistant CML cells to nilotinib and resulted in cell death [115]. The treatment of U937 leukemia cells with Bcl-2 family inhibitors and GCS inhibitor PDMP led to synergistic effect on cell death and PDMP treated imatinib resistant CML cells underwent cell death [116].

Disruption of sphingolipid rheostat toward S1P by SK-1 overexpression made K-562 cells imatinib resistant. However, suppression of SK-1 expression increased sensitivity to imatinib [117]. In chemosensitive HL-60 cells, doxorubicin and etiposide treatment caused SK-1 inhibition and Cer accumulation. On the other hand, in doxorubin and etiposide resistant HL-60 cells, SK-1 activated and Cer levels decreased, which inhibited apoptosis through the prevention of cytochrome c release from mitochondria [118]. Interleukin-6 (IL-6) activated SK in human multiple myeloma cells resulted in upregulation of Mcl-1 which promotes cell proliferation and survival [119]. SKI-II, SK-1 inhibitor, inhibited the cell growth and caused apoptosis in U937 and HL-60 AML cells by increasing intracellular ceramide level. The results of this study suggest that SKI-II may be a novel therapeutic agent in AML cells [120]. Tamoxifen and its metabolite caused cell death by blocking ceramide glycosylation, ceramide hydrolysis and SK1 activity in AML cell lines and AML patient samples [121]. In ALL, SK-2 has been shown to play an oncogenic role and modulates the regulation of the MYC oncogene. In the mouse model of ALL, SK-2 has caused the development of leukemia. However, the inhibition of SK-2 pharmacologically prolonged the survival of mouse [122].

Enzyme	Malignancy	Malignancy Effect	
Glucosylceramide		Higher expression in cells resistant to	
synthase	AML	chemotherapy	
Ceramide synthase		Blocked FLT3 signaling	
	AML		
Acid ceramidase		Regulated Mcl-1 expression post-	
	AML	transcriptionally.	
Sphingosine kinase 1	AML	Upregulated in patients	
	ALL	Caused drug resistance	
Sphingosine kinase 2	ALL	Accelerated B-ALL disease by increasing	
		Myc expression	

Table 1.3.1.1.1 The role of sphingolipid enzymes in leukemia [123].

1.4 Targeting Sphingolipid Metabolism

Sphingolipids have prominent roles for the determination of the cell fate and differences in expression levels of anti-apoptotic and pro-apoptotic lipids have been observed in many cancer cells. Dysregulations in sphingolipid metabolism might cause drug resistance. Thus, targeting sphingolipid metabolism has been paid attention in cancer therapy. Different approaches can be used to target sphingolipid metabolism including using synthetic ceramide analogs and small molecule inhibitors which increase ceramide anabolism and prevent its conversion into antiapoptotic sphingolipid specimens. For instance, tumor promoting S1P effect can be eliminated by using SK inhibitors or by inactivating S1P receptor. Moreover, additional approaches might be used to reactivate some genes such as SMase and S1P phosphatase that are suppressed in cancer cells. The combination strategies including sphingolipid metabolism inhibitors and conventional cytotoxic chemotherapeutic agents to increase ceramide production have been studied in cancer [124]. Tamoxifen and sphingosine analog (FTY720) combination synergistically triggered apoptotic cell death as compared to each agent alone in drug-resistant ovarian cancer [125]. Using SPT inhibitor (myriocin) and SK inhibitors reduced tumor volume in merkel cell carcinoma [126]. Vincristine resistant HL-60 AML cells underwent apoptosis after treatment with P-glycoprotein inhibitors and C6ceramide analog. Apoptotic event was associated with cytochrome c release and mitochondrial ROS production [127]. Acid ceramidases can be a target due to their contribution to metastasis and chemotherapy resistance. Therefore, targeting acid ceramidases by synthetic inhibitors may be a promising therapeutic strategy [128]. For instance, inhibition of acid ceramidases increased ceramide levels and decreased S1P. Terefore, this strategy prevented cell proliferation in melanoma cells as compared to normal skin cells [129]. Targeting GCS as pharmacologically or genetically is another strategy to induce cell death or overcome drug resistance. In sorafenib resistant hepatoma cells, GSC inhibition increased the sensitivity to sorafenib [130]. In cervical carcinoma cells using SK-2 inhibitor (ABC294640), apoptosis and cell cycle arrest in G1/S phase was induced [131]. Moreover, SK-1 inhibition with the novel inibitors induced apoptosis in breast and prostate cancer cells [132].

1.5 Resveratrol and Its Potential in Cancer

Resveratrol, firstly isolated from white hellebore plant in 1940s, is an important polyphenol produced by plants under stress conditions such as microbial and fungal infections for protection and it is commonly found in grapes, peanuts and berries [133-135]. Processed plant products include large quantities of resveratrol as well. The presence of resveratrol (0.1–14.3 mg/L) in red wine has been related to a terminology called "French Paradox", which shows why Southern French people consuming a lot of red wine have very low rate of heart diseases despite having very rich saturated fat based diet [136].

Resveratrol regulates cell survival, metabolism, stress, cell aging and immune function by activating the *SIRT1* gene, a member of the sirtuin family proteins in mammals. Thus, resveratrol has a potential for the treatment of the diseases resulting from abnormal metabolism, inflammation and cell cycle disorders via SIRT activation [137].

Resveratrol, has been investigated as a therapeutic agent in pre-clinical models of many diseases including cancer, cardiovascular diseases, diabetes, and neurological disorders. Resveratrol has many biological properties, such as the elimination of total free hydroxyl groups, which is an indicative anti-oxidant feature of resveratrol [138]. Therefore, the anti-oxidant effect of resveratrol protects cells from oxidative stress caused by hydrogen peroxide and provides intracellular and extracellular redox balance in C6 glioma cells [139]. Resveratrol eradicated radicals that *Helicobacter pylori* caused in gastric cancer [140]. Furthermore, resveratrol significantly reduces lipid oxidation, and prevents the formation and accumulation of toxic side products [141].

Resveratrol is used as a chemotherapeutic and chemopreventive agent due to its anti-inflammatory, anti-proliferative, pro-apoptotic and anti-oxidant properties. The chemopreventive and chemotherapeutic effects of resveratrol has been demonstrated both in vitro and in vivo for all stages of cancer which are initiation, promotion and progression by targeting multiple different signaling pathways based on the cancer type (Figure 1.4.1.1) [142,143]. In one study resveratrol significantly prevented proliferation, migration and invasion in ovarian cancer by targeting glycolysis and inhibiting mTOR activation and increasing caspase-3 [144]. Resveratrol targeted and downregulated EGFR which is overexpressed in human lung cancer [145]. Furthermore, resveratrol has a growth suppressive effects on EGFR/Her-2 positive and negative ovarian cancer cells [146]. Resveratrol demonstrated its pro-apoptotic and antiproliferative effects by regulating the expression of Bcl-2 family proteins in human cervical Hela cells [147]. In addition, resveratrol activated caspase-3 and caspase-9 together with p53, which is responsible for cell survival and cell cycle regulation. Resveratrol triggered cell death through mitochondrial related and caspase independent apoptosis in prostate cancer cells [148]. Resveratrol in combination with histone deacetylases inhibitor induced the inhibition of angiogenesis, cell cycle arrest, apoptosis and autophagy activation in cancer [149]. Resveratrol caused both apoptosis and G2/M transition cell cycle arrest in

a dose and time dependent manner in oral squamous cell carcinoma by upregulating cyclin A2-B1 proteins [150]. There are important studies in which resveratrol has a different pivotal role in cancer cells such as resveratrol induced ROS related ER stress which leads to apoptotic cell death. For instance, resveratrol triggered enhanced ROS and ER stress that inhibits cell growth in melanoma cells [151]. Cell cycle activators aurora protein kinase (AURKA) and PLK1 were inhibited by resveratrol in breast cancer. Resveratrol prevented G1/S transition and also increased the BRCA1 gene expression [152]. Another role of resveratrol is to regulate inflammation and immune response by affecting the nuclear factor κB signaling, which was observed in U937 myeloid cells, jurkat lymphoid cells and Hela cells [153]. Additionally, resveratrol inhibited tumor growth in human colon cancer cell by blocking IGF-1R/Akt/Wnt pathways and activating p53 [154]. Resveratrol caused apoptosis and also inhibited the PI3K/Akt pathway, which regulates cell differentiation, growth and proliferation in prostate cancer cells [155]. Moreover, PTEN/AKT is commonly activated in prostate cancer, therefore, resveratrol regulated PTEN/AKT pathway by dephosphorylating AKT [156]. In one study, the use of resveratrol in combination with PI3K/Akt/mTOR inhibitors showed an important treatment approach in human glioma cells [157]. The combination of resveratrol with other chemotherapeutic agents in vitro cancer models has reduced drug resistance and made tumor cells susceptible to drugs [158]. The combination of resveratrol and cisplatin triggered synergistically autophagy-related apoptosis in A549 cells [159]. In another study, the combination of resveratrol and 5fluorouracil inhibited STAT3 and AKT signaling pathways and led to S phase arrest in colorectal cancer cells. In addition, this combination therapy prevented EMT [160]. Resveratrol and rapamycin which inhibits rapamycin related mTOR/AKT activation resulted in cell death in bladder cancer. Therefore, these data suggested that resveratrol and rapamycin combination might be promising treatment approach [161]. In one study, resveratrol in combination with cisplatin increased the DUSP1 (Dual specifity phosphatse 1) expression which is associated with NF-KB pathway and Cox-2 inhibition in prostate cancer cell line

[162]. Moreover, conjugated nanoparticles including resveratrol and docetaxel together caused cell death by downregulating anti-apoptotic proteins and reversed MDR in prostate cancer cells [163].



Figure 1.5.1 Molecular effects of resveratrol based on its concentrations. Resveratrol has been shown to possess different effects on the cell based on its concentrations. Higher concentration generally have apoptotic and antiproliferative effects while lower concentrations have antioxidative effects [164].

1.5.1 Effect of Resveratrol on Leukemia

The therapeutic potential of resveratrol and its mechanisms of action have been also investigated on different types of hematological cancer despite less studies are present in the literature as compared to solid tumors. Resveratrol-mediated cell death was found to be related to the proteolytic cleavage of caspase substrate poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase (PARP) and CD95 signaling in HL60 AML cells [165]. Moreover, resveratrol in HL60 cells induced cell death in a dose dependent manner by release of cytochrome c from the mitochondria followed by caspase-9 and caspase-3 activation [166]. Resveratrol decreased cell viability, suppressed DNA synthesis and reduced anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 protein expression in HL60 AML cells, which resulted in growth inhibition and suppression of the cell cycle [167]. Resveratrol also initiated apoptosis via FasL-associated ASK1 / JNK signaling in HL-60 AML cells [168]. It was found that resveratrol caused PARP and caspase-3 cleavage which is responsible for apoptotic cell death in OCI/AML3 AML cells and it arrested the cells at the S phase [169]. Resveratrol, reduced phosphorylated STAT3 levels which resulted in the regulation of Bcl-2 and Bax protein levels in Kasumi-1 AML and SUP-B15 ALL cell lines [170]. Lower doses of resveratrol caused erythroid differentiation in AML cells while increasing doses of resveratrol decreased the expression of genes that allow differentiation [171].

Resveratrol induced S phase arrest in T-ALL cells and Fas or FasL blocking did not affect resveratrol-induced death. In addition, the use of caspase family inhibitors did not alter resveratrol induced death [172]. Resveratrol induced irreversible growth inhibition in ALL cells by causing DNA fragmentation and G1 arrest [173]. The mechanism of cell death triggered by resveratrol in ALL cells was related to activation of caspases and independent of Fas [174]. Resveratrol initiated apoptosis effectively by altering mitochondrial membrane potential in T-ALL cells [175]. Cell proliferation has been suppressed in resveratrol treated T-ALL cells through PARP and caspase-3 cleavage [176]. Resveratrol decreased miRNA expression such as miR196b and miR-1290 in SUP-B15 Ph + ALL cells, which caused growth and migration inhibition [177]. Resveratrol not only stimulated apoptosis but also stimulated autophagy, which was related to Akt / mTOR inhibition and p38-MAPK activation in T-ALL cells [178].

Resveratrol also induced apoptosis in CML cells in a caspasedependent manner and also triggered erythroid differentiation in imatinibsensitive and resistant CML cells [179]. Resveratrol treatment resulted in apoptosis and an increase in the amount of cell in the S phase in K562 CML cells [173]. Resveratrol induced apoptosis in K562 cells by decreasing the expression of genes such as *Bcl-xL*, *Bcl-2*, *Cyclin D1*, *Mcl-1* and STAT5. Resveratrol also induced ER stress in these cells, initiated cell cycle arrest and apoptosis [180]. Furthermore, resveratrol inhibited PI3K, Akt, mTOR phosphorylation, then caspase-3 was activated [181]. Interestingly, autophagic markers were modulated at some doses of resveratrol and an increase was detected in the expression of LC3B-II, which is an autophagic marker in AML cells [171].

The therapeutic effect of resveratrol on various chronic lymphocytic leukemia (CLL) cells was demonstrated by the suppression of cell cycle at G2 / M phase and stimulation of apoptosis [182].



Figure 1.5.1.1 The therapeutic effect of resveratrol on cell cycle and apoptosis has been demonstrated in solid cancers and leukemia. Yellow colors are negative regulators of apoptosis and cell cycle, while blue colors are positive regulators of apoptosis and cell cycle [183].

1.5.2 Resveratrol Targets Sphingolipid Metabolism

It has been shown that resveratrol alters sphingolipid metabolism as a mechanism of its therapeutic features. The accumulation of ceramide in the cell results from various stresses such as chemotherapy and initiates cellular apoptosis. Resveratrol regulated ceramide synthesis by upregulating SPT, which is responsible for *de novo* ceramide synthesis in prostate cancer [184] Resveratrol increased the amount of ceramide in MCF-7 breast cancer cells and

myeloid leukemia cells by downregulating the enzyme SK-1 [185] Resveratrol induced the production of *de novo* ceramide in K562 cells and reduced anti-apoptotic SK-1 and GCS expression [186]. Resveratrol stimulated not only apoptosis but also autophagy by regulating sphingolipid metabolism in human gastric cancer cells. The increase in the amount of ceramide could be also related to increased expression of sphinomyelinases [187]. In a study, resveratrol increased the amount of ceramide and dihydroceramide resulting in cell death in gastric cancer cells [188]. The inhibition of SK-1 and GCS by using pharmacological inhibitors, PDMP and SKI II, respectively together with increasing doses of resveratrol induced synergistic cytotoxic effect and an increase in the amount of ceramide in K562 CML cells [186].

Chapter 2

2. Material and Method

2.1 Chemicals

Stock solutions for resveratrol (Sigma Aldrich), SPT inhibitor (Myriocin, Cayman Chemical), SK inhibitor (SKI II, Cayman Chemical) and GCS inhibitor (PDMP, Cayman Chemical) were prepared in dimethylsulfoxide (DMSO) as specified by the manufacturer and stored at -20°C. The defined working concentrations were prepared from the main stock and /or intermediate stocks when necessary.

2.2 Cell Lines and Culture Conditions

Two different Ph + ALL (expressing BCR-ABL) cell lines (SD-1 and SUP-B15) were used in the study. These cells were obtained from DSMZ (German Collection of Microorganisms and Cell cultures). Cells were grown in RPMI 1640 (+ L-glutamine, GibcoTM) medium containing 10-20% fetal calf serum (FBS) and 1% penicillin-streptomycin in a 5% CO₂ (carbon dioxide) incubator at 37°C and medium is changed every 2-3 days.

2.3 MTT Test

MTT cell proliferation test was used to determine the cytotoxic effects of resveratrol, SPT, SK and GCS inhibitors on SD-1 and SUP-B15 cells [189, 190]. In addition, growth suppressive effects of resveratrol: SPT inhibitor, resveratrol: SK inhibitor and resveratrol: GCS inhibitor combinations on SD-1 and SUP-B15 cells were determined by MTT test. For this purpose, the cells were seeded into 96-well plates (10.000 SD-1 cells/well and 20.000 SUP-B15 cells/well) after the cell viability was checked with trypan blue staining and the cells were counted using thoma slides. Increasing concentrations of resveratrol and each inhibitior were added to the wells and incubated for 48 and 72 hours. The concentrations of resveratrol, SK (SKI II), GCS (PDMP) and SPT (Myriocin) inhibitors used for SD-1 and SUP-B15 cells were as 10-, 20-, 40-, 60-, 80-, 100 uM; 0.25-, 0.5-, 1-, 2.5-, 5-, 10-, 20 uM; 0.25-, 0.5-, 1-, 2.5-, 5-, 10-, 20-, 40 μ M and 1-, 5-, 10-, 20-, 40-, 80-, 100 nM, respectively. At the end of the incubation, 20 μ I MTT reagent (5mg/ mL, Sigma Aldrich) was added to each well and incubated for 4 hours at 37°C in 5% CO₂ incubator. The 96-well plates were centrifuged at 1800 rpm for 10 min and the obtained formazan crystals were dissolved in 100 μ I DMSO. The absorbance values were read on the spectrophotometer at 570 nm. Cell proliferation graph was drawn based on the spectrophotometric results, and IC₅₀ (concentration inhibiting cell growth by 10-20%) values for PDMP and SK inhibitors were calculated. It has been shown in the literature that IC₁₀₋₂₀ concentrations are sufficient to inhibit these enzymes and provide ceramide accumulation [117].

For combination studies (increasing concentrations of resveratrol + IC_{10-20} concentration of PDMP or SK inhibitors and the highest concentration of SPT inhibitor) were used. 10-, 20-, 40 μ M resveratrol were administered to SD-1 cells together with 2.5 μ M SKI II, 10 μ M PDMP and 100 nM myriocin. In SUP-B15 cells, resveratrol (5- and 10 μ M) were applied in combination with 1.0 μ M SKI II, 1.0 μ M PDMP and 100 nM myriocin.

2.4 Determination of Apoptosis by Annexin-V / Propidium Iodide Dual Staining with Flow Cytometry

The amount and localization of phosphatidyl serine (PS) in resveratrol, SPT, SK and GCS inhibitors, resveratrol: SPT inhibitor, resveratrol: SK inhibitor and resveratrol: GCS inhibitor treated SD-1 and SUP-B15 cells was determined by flow cytometry using AnnexinV-Propidium Iodide (PI) (BioVision, Inc.) dual staining [189, 190]. $1x10^6$ /2ml cells were incubated for 48 hours with the defined concentrations of resveratrol, SPT, SK and GCS inhibitors, resveratrol: SPT inhibitor, resveratrol: SK-1 inhibitor and resveratrol: GCS inhibitor combinations. At the end of incubation, the cells were centrifuged at 1800 rpm for 10 min and the cells were washed 2 times with cold 1X PBS. Then, 200 μ l of annexin binding solution was added and homogenized. 2 μ l of Annexin V and 2 μ l of propidium iodide were added to the obtained cell suspension and incubated for 15 minutes at room temperature in the dark. Measurements were then performed by flow cytometry (BD). Resveratrol (10-, 20-, 40 μ M), SKI II (1-, 2.5- and 5 μ M), PDMP (10-, 20-, 40 μ M), myriocin (40-, 80-, 100 NM) concentrations and the combination of 10-, 20-, 40 μ M resveratrol with 2.5 μ M SKI II, 10 μ M PDMP and 100 nM myriocin for SD-1 cells were selected as indicated and annexinV-PI staining was performed. In SUP-B15 cells, resveratrol (5-, 10 μ M) were administered together with 1 μ M SKI II, 1 μ M PDMP, 100 nM Myriocin.

2.4.1 Cell Cycle Analysis

Cell cycle analysis was performed using flow cytometry in SD-1 and SUP-B15 cells treated with resveratrol, SPT, SK and GCS inhibitors, resveratrol: SPT inhibitor, resveratrol: SK inhibitor and resveratrol: GCS inhibitor combinations [190]. 1×10^6 / 2ml cells were harvested by centrifugation at 260 g for 10 min after incubation with the indicated resveratrol, SPT, SK and GCS inhibitors, resveratrol: SPT inhibitor, resveratrol: SK inhibitor and resveratrol: GCS inhibitor combinations for 48 hours. Cell pellets were washed twice with 1 ml cold PBS and 4 ml cold ethanol was added samples. Cells were incubated for at least 24 hours in -20 ° C. The cell pellet obtained by centrifugation at 260 g for 10 minutes was homogenized in 5 ml cold PBS and centrifuged. The pellet was dissolved in 1 ml PBS-Triton X100 and 100 µl RNase-A (200 µg / ml, Sigma Aldrich) and incubated at 37 ° C for 30 min. 100 µl propidium iodide (1 mg / ml, Sigma Aldrich) was then added and incubated at room temperature for 10-15 minutes. Cell cycle analysis was performed by flow cytometry. Resveratrol (20 µM), SKI II (2.5 µM), PDMP (10 µM), myriocin

(100 nM) and 20 μ M resveratrol together with 2.5 μ M SKI II, 10 μ M PDMP and 100 nM myriocin for SD-1 cells were used for cell cycle analysis. In SUP-B15 cells, increasing doses of resveratrol (5-, 10 μ M) were combined with 1 μ M SKI II, 1 μ M PDMP and 100 nM Myriocin.

2.5.1 Western Blot Analysis

In resveratrol, SPT, SK and GCS inhibitors, resveratrol: SPT inhibitor, resveratrol: SK inhibitor and resveratrol: GCS inhibitor treated SD-1 and SUP-B15 cells, the apoptosis molecular markers, caspase-3 and PARP cleavages, were detected by western blot (Baran et al., 2007). $4x10^6$ SD1 cells were treated with 20- and 40 μ M resveratrol, 2.5 μ M SKI II, 10 μ M PDMP, 100 nM myriocin, 20 μ M resveratrol + 2.5 μ M SKI II, 40 μ M resveratrol + 10 μ M PDMP, 20 μ M resveratrol + 100 nM myriocin. $4x10^6$ SUP-B15 cells were treated with 5- and 10 μ M resveratrol, 1 μ M SKI II, 1 μ M PDMP, 100 nM myriocin, 10 μ M resveratrol + 1 μ M SKI II, 10 μ M resveratrol + 100 nM containing proteinase inhibitor and total protein concentrations (mg/ml) were calculated using the RC DCTM Protein Assay (BioRad) kit.

2.5.2 The Protein Isolation Protocol with RIPA Buffer

Cells were treated with resveratrol and resveratrol: inhibitor concentrations at the specified concentrations for 48 hours.

• Cells were collected in 15 ml tubes and centrifuged at 4°C, 4000 rpm for 5 minutes.

• The supernatant removed after centrifugation. Cells were washed with 1X cold PBS followed by centrifugation at 4°C, 4000 rpm for 5 min. This procedure was repeated twice.

• After the second wash, 150 μ l cold RIPA buffer was added to the pellet. Then, lysis was performed by 1 ml syringes (10-15 times).

• The lysed cells were then left on ice for 25-30 minutes. The cells in RIPA buffer were centrifuged at 4°C, 1200 rpm for 15 minutes and the isolated proteins were stored at -20 or -80°C.

2.5.2.1 Preparation of Gamma Globulin Standard

• The RC DCTM Protein Assay (Bio-Rad) kit was used for protein quantification as recommended by the manufacturer.

• Gamma globulin was dissolved in 20 ml of ultra-pure water and a primary stock solution (1.56 mg /ml) was obtained. Our standards are prepared as 0.2 mg / ml - 1.4 mg /ml (Table 2.5.2.1.1)

Globulin	Main Stock to	RIPA Buffer to	Total Volume
(mg/ml)	Add (µl)	Add (µl)	(µl)
1,4	89,74	10,26	100
1,2	76,92	23,08	100
1	64,1	35,9	100
0,8	51,28	48,72	100
0,6	38,46	61,54	100
0,4	25,64	74,36	100
0,2	12,82	87,18	100

 Table 2.5.2.1.1 Gamma Globulin Standard Preparation

2.5.2.2 Determination of Protein Quantity

 \bullet Solution A was obtained by mixing 20 μl of solution S and 1 ml of solution A.

 \cdot 5 μl of each of the prepared standards and samples were added to each well and 25 μl of solution A was added to each well.

• Then 200 μ l of solution B was added to each well and allowed to incubate for 15 minutes at room temperature.

• At the end of the incubation, absorbance measurement was made at 750 nm and protein concentrations were calculated for each sample.

2.6 Western Blot Protocol

• For each sample, 30 µg /40 µl protein was denatured by boiling at 95°C for 5 min in 2X laemmli buffer (Santa Cruz Biotechnology) and loaded into the gel wells which were prepared based on the molecular weight of the target proteins. PageRuler [™] Prestained Protein Ladder (Thermo ScientificTM) was used to determine the molecular weight of the proteins.

• The gel was run for 80 minutes at 100 V.

2.6.1 PVDF Membrane Transfer Process

• PVDF membrane was activated in methanol for 10 minutes. The filter papers and gel were soaked in transfer buffer for 10 min.

• The gel is placed between the PVDF membrane and filter papers and placed in the Trans-Turbo (Bio-Rad) device and the transfer is performed at 25V, 1A, 30 min. Ponceau S staining (Sigma Aldrich) was performed in order to determine the success of transfer.

2.6.2 Blocking, Primary and Secondary Antibodies Treatment and Imaging

Following transfer, the membrane was blocked in 1X TBST (Trisbuffered saline, 0.1% Tween 20) containing 5% skimmed milk powder for 1 hour at room temperature.

• After blocking, the membrane was washed 3 times with 1X TBST for 10 minutes.

• Caspase-3 (Cell Signaling), PARP (Cell Signaling), BCR-ABL (Cell Signaling), SK (Cell Signaling) and Beta Actin (Cell Signaling) antibodies were prepared in 1X TBST containing 5% skimmed milk powder at a dilution of 1: 3000. SPT (Novus Biologicals) and GCS (Novus Biologicals) antibodies were diluted as 1:1000. The membrane was shaken overnight at + 4 $^{\circ}$ C in these primary antibody solutions.

• After washing three times with 1X TBST for 10 minutes, secondary antibodies (1:10000, Jackson Immuno Research) in 1X TBST containing 5% skimmed milk powder were added onto the membrane and shaken for 1 hour in the dark at room temperature.

• Membrane was washed three times with 1X TBST for 10 min and images taken using the Pierce TM ECL Western Blotting Substrate kit (Thermo ScientificTM). Densitometric analysis of the immunoreactive bands were analyzed using the imaging software (Bio-Rad, ChemiDoc, Image LabTM 3.0).

2.7 Cytochrome-c Release

The release of cytochrome c, which is localized between the mitochondria inner membrane and outer membrane, is one of the important markers of apoptosis. Cytochrome-c in the cytosol activates caspase-9 by forming complexes with Apaf-1. Activated caspase-9 is responsible for the activation of caspase-3. In order to detect cytochrome-c release, mitochondria were separated from the cytosol after SD-1 and SUP-B15 cells were treated with resveratrol, SPT, SK and GCS inhibitors, resveratrol: SPT inhibitor, resveratrol: SK inhibitor and resveratrol: GCS inhibitor combinations by using cytochromec release apoptosis kit (BioVision, Inc.). Western blot was performed using cytochrome-c specific antibodies included in the kit to determine the amount of cytochrome-c in the cytosol. 10⁷/10ml SD-1 and SUP-B15 cells were treated at the specified concentrations for 48 hours and the mitochondria were enriched from the cytosol by following the protocol as recommended (Concentrations for SD1 cell were as 20- and 40 µM resveratrol, 2.5 µM SKI II, 10 µM PDMP, 100 nM myriocin, 20 µM resveratrol + 2.5 µM SKI II, 40 µM resveratrol + 10 µM PDMP, 20 µM resveratrol +100 nM myriocin. Concentrations for SUP-B15 cell were as 5- and 10 µM resveratrol, 1 µM SKI II, 1 µM PDMP, 100 nM myriocin, 10 μ M resveratrol + 1 μ M SKI II, 10 μ M resveratrol + 1 μ M PDMP, 10 μ M resveratrol +100 nM myriocin). 15µg / 40 µl protein from both cytosolic and mitochondrial fractions were used to detect cytochrome-c release with anticytochrome-c (1: 100) antibody by western blot method.

2.8 Statistical Analysis

The experiments were performed in three independent setups and the results are given as mean \pm standard error. Statistical analysis were performed using GraphPad Prism 6.0 program. One-way ANOVA (one way analysis of variance) was used for the analysis of MTT and two-way ANOVA was used for cell cycle analysis and anexin-V /PI analysis. P <0.05 was considered as statistically significant.

Chapter 3

3. Results and Discussion

3.1 Resveratrol, Ceramide Metabolism Inhibitors and The Combination of Resveratrol with Inhibitors Have Antiproliferative Effects on Ph + ALL SUP-B15 and SD-1 Cells

To determine the antiproliferative effects of resveratrol, SPT inhibitor (myriocin), SK inhibitor (SKI II) and GCS inhibitor (PDMP), SD1 (1x10⁴/well⁾ and SUPB15 (2x10⁴/well) cells were seeded and incubated with increasing concentrations of resveratrol (10-100 µM), SKI II (0.25-20 µM), PDMP (0.25-40 µM) and myriocin (1-100 nM), respectively for 48 and 72 hours. MTT test was performed at the end of incubation. According to cell proliferation graphs, resveratrol, SKI II and PDMP have cytotoxic effects on the cells in a time and concentration-dependent manner. Using cell proliferation data, IC50 concentrations were calculated for SD1 cells as 43- and 37 µM (Resveratrol), 6.6- and 4.5 µM (SKI II), 36- and 25 µM (PDMP) for 48 and 72 hours, respectively. Similarly, IC₅₀ concentrations for SUP-B15 cells were calculated as 37- and 20 µM (Resveratrol), 4.5- and 2.3 µM (SKI II), 32- and 18 µM (PDMP) for 48 and 72 hours, respectively. On the other hand, myriocin did not affect cell viability significantly (Figure 3.1.1 and Figure 3.1.2)



Figure 3.1.1 Cytotoxic effects of resveratrol, SKI II, PDMP and Myriocin on SD1 cells in a time and concentration-dependent manner. The results derived from the means of three independent experiments are represented as mean± SE



Figure 3.1.2 Cytotoxic effects of resveratrol, SKI II, PDMP and Myriocin on SUP-B15 cells in a time and concentration-dependent manner. The results derived from the means of three independent experiments are represented as mean± SE

It has been known that resveratrol has antiproliferative effects on many solid cancer and leukemia types which occur through different mechanisms depending on the cell type [191]. In many cancer types, *in vitro* effective concentration of resveratrol were different based on the cell type. There are many studies showing resveratrols concentrations below and/ or above 40 μ M just as found in our study (IC₅₀ values were 43 μ M for SD1 cell (Figure 3.1.1.a) and 37 μ M for SUP-B15 (Figure 3.1.2.a). For instance, the antiproliferative effect of resveratrol in acute promyelocytic leukemia (APL) was investigated between 12.5-100 μ M. IC₅₀ was found to be around 30 μ M after 48 hours

treatment and 50 μ M resveratrol was shown to induce apoptosis [192]. In another study, it was shown that cell proliferation was suppressed in K562 CML cells treated with 50- and 100 μ M resveratrol for 24 hours [193]. Therefore, concentrations at which resveratrol inhibited cell proliferation in Ph + ALL cells are consistent with the literature. Similarly, the concentrations of inhibitors targeting the key enzymes of sphingolipid metabolism for SD1 and SUP-B15 cells are consistent with the literature. The effects of SK inhibitor and GCS inhibitor (PDMP) on the proliferation of K562 CML and HL60 APL cells have been studied in the range of 1-100 μ M [186] and their cytotoxic effects on cell proliferation has been investigated.

After determining individual effects of each agent, combination studies were performed to figure out whether ceramide, which is known to be apoptotic molecule and expected to increase in the cell especially after inhibiting SK and GCS enzymes, could increase the cytotoxic effect of resveratrol or not. For this purpose, SD1 cells were treated with increasing concentrations of resveratrol (10, 20, 40 μ M) in combination with 2.5 μ M SKI II, 10 μ M PDMP and 100 nM myriocin to determine the synergistic antiproliferative effects. The combination of increasing concentrations of resveratrol (10-, 20-, 40 µM) with 2.5 µM SKI II decreased the cell growth as 73%, 54% and 37%, respectively. The effect of resveratrol on cell proliferation at these concentrations were 88%, 80% and 47%, respectively. Based on these results, the combination of 10-, 20- and 40 µM resveratrol with 2.5 µM SKI II have a synergistic inhibitory effect on cell proliferation. Similarly, increasing concentrations of resveratrol (10-, 20-, 40 μ M) combined with 10 μ M PDMP showed that cell proliferation decreased in all combinations (cell viability decreased as 80%, 63% and 37% for combinations, respectively). On the other hand, increasing concentrations of resveratrol (10-, 20-, 40 µM) with 100 nM myriocin decreased the cell growth as 70%, 49% and 30%, respectively. (Figure 3.1.3)



Figure 3.1.3 Synergistic effects of resveratrol in combination with SKI II, PDMP and Myriocin on SD1 cells. The results derived from the means of three independent experiments are represented as mean± SE

Similarly, SUP-B15 cells were treated with increasing concentrations of resveratrol (5 and 10 μ M) in combination with 1.0 μ M SKI II, 1 μ M PDMP and 100 nM Myriocin. The combination of increasing concentrations of resveratrol (5- and 10 μ M) with 1.0 μ M SKI II decreased the cell growth as 92% and 70%, respectively. The effect of resveratrol on cell proliferation alone at these doses were 99% and 93%, respectively. Proliferation of cells was found to be 81% after treatment with 1.0 μ M SKI II. Therefore, the combination of 10 μ M resveratrol with 1.0 μ M SKI II was the most effective combination on cell proliferation. Similarly, increasing concentrations of resveratrol (5 and 10 μ M) combined with 1 μ M PDMP showed that cell proliferation decreased effectively only at 10 μ M resveratrol + 1 μ M PDMP combination. On the other hand, increasing concentrations of resveratrol (5 and 10 μ M) with 100 nM myriocin did not affect the cell proliferation as compared to chosen resveratrol concentrations (**Figure 3.1.4**).





Figure 3.1.4 Synergistic effects of resveratrol in combination with SKI II, PDMP and Myriocin on SUP-B15 cells. The results derived from the means of three independent experiments are represented as mean± SE

Chemicals (48h)

Res 10µM

20

Control

Res 5µM

Myriocin 100nM

Res 5μM Res 10μM Myriocin 100nM Myriocin 100nM

In recent years, many studies have shown that one of the mechanisms underlying the therapeutic potential of resveratrol is related to modulation of sphingolipid metabolism. Resveratrol has been shown to induce ceramidemediated apoptosis by increasing the amount of intracellular ceramide in breast cancer cells [194]. The apoptotic effects of resveratrol on metastatic breast cancer and colon cancer cells have been shown to be mediated by the activation of de novo ceramide pathway and this effect is reversed by inhibiting SPT [195, 196]. However, only a few studies have investigated the mechanisms of action of resveratrol in relation to sphingolipid metabolism in leukemia types. In one of these studies, it was found that resveratrol increased the expression of CerS genes while decreased SK-1 and GCS expression in HL60 APL and K562 KML cells [186]. In addition, the mechanisms of action of resveratrol are often investigated in combination strategies in many cancer types including leukemias. For instance, the combinations of resveratrol with PDMP and SK-1 inhibitor have been found to have a synergistic antiproliferative effect in both APL and CML [186]. Similarly, defined concentrations of resveratrol combined with SK and GCS inhibitors have been shown to suppress cell proliferation in SD1 and SUP-B15 cells (Figures 3.1.3.a and b, Figure 3.1.4.a and b). Ceramide has antiproliferative and apoptotic- properties whereas S1P and GCS produced by SK and GCS promote cell proliferation and inhibit apoptosis [197]. Based on the combination results, it is concluded that SK and GCS enzyme inhibitors together with resveratrol inhibited the conversion of ceramide to S1P and GC, thereby increasing intracellular ceramide and suppressing cell proliferation. Myriocin reduces the amount of apoptotic ceramide by inhibiting SPT, which is one of the key enzymes in *de novo* ceramide synthesis [198] Based on the cell proliferation graphs (Figure 3.1.2.d and Figure 3.1.3.d), the proliferation of the cells is not affected significantly or very small effect is observed in the presence of myriocin. However, myriocin given with certain concentrations of resveratrol suppressed cell proliferation especially in SD1 cells (Figure 3.1.3.c). In SUP-B15 cells, cell proliferation is reduced by 10% when 10µM resveratrol is combined with 100 nM myriocin (Figure 3.1.4.c). This result suggests that

myriocin inhibits cell growth by acting through a different mechanism in addition to altering the amount of ceramide in the cell when co-administered with resveratrol. For instance, myriocin has been shown to inhibit cell growth in a dose-dependent manner by activating cell death receptors in lung cancer cells. The combination of myriocin with chemotherapy drugs (cisplatin and docetaxel) synergistically inhibited cell growth [199]. Cell cycle and apoptosis analysis were performed to understand the mechanism of the discussed effects of resveratrol and its combinations on cell proliferation.

3.2 Resveratrol in Combination with SKI II, PDMP and Myriocin Affect the Cell Cycle Progression of SD1 and SUP-B15 Ph + ALL Cells

To understand the potential mechanisms behind the growth suppressive effects of resveratrol, SPT, SK and GCS inhibitors, resveratrol: SPT inhibitor, resveratrol: SK inhibitor and resveratrol: GCS inhibitor combinations on SD1 and SUP-B15 cells, the distributions of the cells in the cell cycle phases were determined by flow cytometry via Propidium Iodide (PI) staining. 20 µM resveratrol was combined with 2.5 µM SKI II, 10 µM PDMP and 100 nM Myriocin for SD1 cells. Treatment of SD1 cells with 20 µM resveratrol resulted in decreases in cell population at G0 / G1 phase whereas led to increases at S phase as compared to control cells. The percentage of cell population at the G0/ G1 phase was 57.03% and 33.9% while it was 5.7% and 6.5% at the S phase for control and 20 µM resveratrol, respectively. 2.5 µM SKI II treatment reduced the percentage of cells at G0 /G1 phase (36.1%) as compared to the control (57.3%) while increased it at S (7.5%) and very slightly at G2 /M (7.9%) (Control: S: 5.7% and G2 / M: 7.6%). The percentage of cell population at G0 /G1 phase and S phase were as 33.6% and 10% after 20 μ M resveratrol and 2.5 µM SKI II treatment and S phase population was found to be increased as compared to 20 µM resveratrol. Thus, the combination treatment led to cell cycle arrest at S phase. This result supported the data shown and described in

Figure 3.1.3.a. Similarly, 20 μ M resveratrol + 10 μ M PDMP combination arrested the cells at S phase. The percentage of cell population for this combination was 13.7% (Control: 5.7%, 20 μ M resveratrol: 6.5%, 10 μ M PDMP: 6.8%) (Figure 3.2.1.b). Thus, there is an arrest in the S phase of the cell cycle as a result of the combination treatment. These results support cell proliferation data (Figure 3.1.3.b) and, the distribution of SD1 cells treated with 20 μ M resveratrol at G0 / G1, S and G2 / M phases was 33.9%, 6.5%, and 3.1% while it was 57.03%, 5.7% and 7.6% for control cells, respectively. As a result of 100 nM myriocin treatment, the distribution of cells in G0 / G1, S and G2 / M phases was 70%, 6.5% and 3.2%, respectively. 100 nM myriocin treatment resulted in the distribution of cells at G0 / G1, S and G2 / M phases were 46%, 9.3%, and 4.7%, respectively after 20 μ M resveratrol + 100 nM myriocin treatment. Based on these results, 20 μ M resveratrol + 100 nM myriocin was found to be effective at S phase.



Figure 3.2.1. Cell cycle distrubution of SD1 cells after treatment with Resveratrol, SKI II, PDMP, Myriocin, Resveratrol: SK-1 Inhibitor (a), Resveratrol: GCS inhibitor (b) and Resveratrol: SPT Inhibitor (c) combinations. The results derived from the means of three independent experiments are represented as mean± SE

Treatment of SUP-B15 cells with 5- and 10 µM resveratrol, 1 µM SKI II resulted in decreases in cell population at G0 / G1 phase as compared to control cells, while it increased the cell population at S phase. Distribution of the cells were 53.95%, 45.9% and 42.4% at G0 / G1 phase while S phase cell population was 15.4%, 16.35% and 17.35% for control, 5- and 10 µM resveratrol, respectively (Figure 3.2.2.a). 1 μ M SKI II decreased the percentage of cells at G0 / G1 phase (43.8%) while increasing at S (17%) and G2 / M (19.3%) phases compared to the control (G0/G1: 53.95%, S: 15.4% and G2 / M: 17%). 5- and 10 µM resveratrol in combination with 1 µM SKI II synergistically led to decreases at G0 / G1 phase as 41% and 27.3%, respectively (as compared to defined concentrations of resveratrol). Cell populations at G2 / M phase were found to be 17.9% and 3.5% for the combination of 5- and 10 μ M resveratrol with 1 µM SKI II, respectively. (G2 / M phase cell population were 19.6% and 17.55% for 5- and 10 μ M resveratrol, respectively). On the other hand, 5- and 10 μ M resveratrol with 1 μ M SKI II arrested the cells at S phase (20.3% and 27%, respectively) compared to defined concentrations of resveratrol. Thus, while combination treatments reduced the percentages of SUP-B15 cells at G0 / G1 and G2 / M phases, the cells were arrested at S phase and the most effective combination was found to be 10 μ M resveratrol + 1 μ M SKI II (Figure 3.2.2.a). This result was in accordance with the result shown and described in Figure 3.1.4.a. 5- and 10 μ M resveratrol + 1 μ M PDMP treatment decreased the cell population at G0 / G1 as 44% and 39.7%, respectively (Control: 53.95%, 5 μ M resveratrol: 45.9%, 10 µM resveratrol: 42.4%, 1 µM PDMP 49.8%). At S phase, the cell population distribution were 18.5% and 21.3% for 5- and 10 μ M resveratrol + 1 µM PDMP combinations, respectively (Control: 15.4%, 5 µM resveratrol: 16.35%, 10 µM resveratrol: 17.35%, PDMP 1 µM: 16.2%) (Figure 3.2.2.b). Thus, the combination treatment resulted in S phase arrest which supported the cell proliferation data (Figure 3.1.4.b). Based on these results, it is proved that combinations of resveratrol with SKI II and PDMP suppress cell proliferation by arresting the cell at S phase and inhibiting DNA synthesis.

The distributions of SUP-B15 cells at G0 /G1, S and G2 / M phases as shown in Figure 3.2.2.a after treatment with 5- and 10 μ M resveratrol were 45.9%, 16.35%, 19.6% and 42.4%, 17.35% and %17.55 respectively. For control cells, it was 53.95%, 15.4% and 17%, respectively. The distribution of the cells at G0 / G1, S and G2 / M phases after 100 nM myriocin treatment was 49.5%, 12.7% and 22.4%, respectively. Myriocin caused arrest at G2 / M phase compared to control cells while it decreased the cell population at G0 / G1 and S phases. For the 5- and 10 μ M resveratrol + 100 nM myriocin combinations, the distribution of cells at G0 / G1, S and G2 / M phases were 44.1%, 12.2%, 19.1% and 38.3%, 14%, 20.4%, respectively (Figure 3.2.2.c). For both combinations, the cell population was reduced at G0 / G1 phase. Based on these results, the combination of 5- and 10 μ M resveratrol with 100 nM myriocin did not appear to be effective on cell cycle progresion, which supported the proliferation data (Figure 3.1.4.c).



Figure 3.2.2 Cell cycle distrubution of SUP-B15 cells after treatment with Resveratrol, SKI II, PDMP, Myriocin, Resveratrol: SK-1 Inhibitor (a), Resveratrol: GCS inhibitor (b) and Resveratrol: SPT Inhibitor (c) combinations. The results derived from the means of three independent experiments are represented as mean± SE

The reason why inhibitors, resveratrol and resveratrol-inhibitor combinations suppressed the cell proliferation in SD1 and SUP-B15 cells can be explained with the effects of them on cell cycle progression. Based on the cell cycle data for SD1 and SUP-B15 cells, it is thought that combinations of resveratrol with SKI II and PDMP suppress cell proliferation by inhibiting DNA synthesis through causing S phase arrest (Figure 3.2.1.a, b and Figure 3.2.2.a, b). The effects of resveratrol or its combinations with different agents on cell cycle in different types of cancer have been shown in the literature [178]. Determined increased expression of p21 and p27 and decreased expression of cyclin A and D in T-ALL cells treated with resveratrol, which resulted in G0 / G1 phase arrest. In human colorectal cancer cells, resveratrol caused arrest in the S phase and its combination with 5-flurouracil increased S phase population as compared to resveratrol [160]. Resveratrol arrested OCM2 AML cells at S phase [169]. In natural killer cell (NK) lymphoma cells, resveratrol suppressed proliferation by arresting cells at G0 / G1 phase [200]. In B-ALL SUP-B15 cells, 75 µM resveratrol treatment resulted in S phase arrest and proliferation was suppressed [177]. In SUP-B15 cells, myriocin combinations did not have significant effect on the cell cycle (Figure 3.2.2.c) and supported cell proliferation results (Figure 3.1.4.c). The combination of myriocin with resveratrol supported the results of cell proliferation (Figure 3.2.1.c) by arresting SD1 cells at S phase (Figure 3.1.3.c). This study has shown for the first time how resveratrol together with targeting sphingolipid metabolism has an effect on the cell cycle and cell proliferation on the Ph + ALL model.

3.3 Combinations of Resveratrol with SKI II, PDMP and Myriocin Regulate Apoptosis by Changing Ceramide/S1P-GC Balance in SD1 and SUP-B15 Ph + ALL Cells

The amount and localization of phosphatidyl serine is one the hallmark of apoptosis, thus the apoptotic effects of resveratrol, SPT, SK1 and GCS inhibitors, resveratrol: SPT inhibitor, resveratrol: SK1 inhibitor and resveratrol: GCS inhibitor combinations on SD1 and SUP-B15 cells were checked by AnnexinV-Propidium Iodide (PI) dual staining method by using flow cytometry.

SD1 cells were treated with 10-, 20- and 40 μ M resveratrol and apoptotic cell population was found to be increased by 1.5 and 3.3-fold for 20and 40 μ M resveratrol, respectively as compared to untreated control cells. 10 μ M resveratrol did not trigger apoptosis when compared to control (Figure 3.3.1.a).

SD1 cells treated with increasing concentrations of SKI II (1-, 2.5- and 5 μ M) had increases in apoptotic cell population especially for 2.5 and 5 μ M SKI II as compared to untreated control cells (1.05 and 1.2 folds, respectively). The combination of increased concentrations of resveratrol (10-, 20- and 40 μ M) with 2.5 μ M SKI II caused increases in apoptotic cell population as 1.19, 1.88 and 3.4 fold, respectively (Figure 3.3.1.b). As a result, the increasing concentrations of resveratrol may induce apoptosis synergistically in the presence of SKI II inhibitor, which is related the inhibition of the SK-1 / SK-2 enzyme, which is involved in the conversion of apoptotic ceramide to antiapoptotic S1P. When SD1 cells were treated with increasing concentrations of myriocin (40-, 80-, and 100 nM), there was a decrease in the apoptotic cell population of increased concentrations of resveratrol (10-, 20- and 40 μ M) with 100 nM myriocin resulted in a reduction in apoptosis compared to the respective doses of resveratrol (Figure 3.3.1.c). Since myriocin inhibits *de novo* ceramide formation

by inhibiting the SPT enzyme catalyzing the first step of this pathway, a decrease in apoptosis suggests that resveratrol induces cell death by triggering ceramide formation.





Figure 3.3.1. Apoptotic effects of resveratrol (a), SKI II, PDMP, Myriocin, and Resveratrol: SK-1 inhibitor (b), Resveratrol: SPT inhibitor (c), and Resveratrol: GCS inhibitor combinations (d) on SD1 cells. The results derived from the means of three independent experiments are represented as mean± SE. The cells located in Q4 quadrant show an AnnexinV-positive / PI negative early apoptotic population, and the cells located in Q2 quadrant show an AnnexinV-positive / PI positive late apoptotic population. The given flow cytometer histograms represent one of three independent experiments.
SUP-B15 cells were treated with 5- and 10 μ M resveratrol and apoptotic cell population was detected as 1.15 and 2.0-fold more than untreated control cells, respectively (Figure 3.3.2.a).

The increase in apoptotic cell population was 3.6 times more compared to untreated control cells in SUP-B15 cells treated with 1 μ M SKI II. 10 μ M Resveratrol + 1.0 μ M SKI II combination increased the apoptotic cell population by 5.6 fold compared to control cells and compared to 10 μ M resveratrol. It was found to be increased approximately 3.0-fold (Figure 3.3.2.b). In conclusion, the potential of inducing apoptosis was increased in the cells after treatment with 10 μ M resveratrol in the presence of SKI II and the reason is due to the accumulation of intracellular ceramide by inhibition of SK enzyme which catalyzes the conversion of apoptotic ceramide to antiapoptotic S1P.

There was a 1.7-fold increase in apoptotic cell population in SUP-B15 cells treated with 1 μ M PDMP compared to control cells. 10 μ M resveratrol together with 1.0 μ M PDMP increased apoptotic cell population (2.5 fold compared to control cells and 1.5-fold compared to 10 μ M resveratrol) (Figure 3.3.2.c). In conclusion, the potential of inducing apoptosis was increased in the cells after treatment with 10 μ M resveratrol in the presence of PDMP and the reason is due to the accumulation of intracellular ceramide by inhibition of GCS enzyme which catalyzes the conversion of apoptotic ceramide to antiapoptotic GS. As explained in the results, the combination of 10 μ M resveratrol with SKI II and PDMP appears to suppress cell proliferation (Figure 3.1.4.a and b) and also increase apoptosis (Figures 3.3.2.b and c). Cell proliferation data and apoptosis results support each other.

When SUP-B15 cells were treated with 100 nM myriocin, there was a decrease in the apoptotic cell population as compared to untreated control cells. Similarly, the combination of 5- and 10 μ M resveratrol with 100 nM myriocin resulted in reductions in apoptotic cell populations compared to the respective doses of resveratrol (Figure 3.3.2.d). Since myriocin inhibits *de novo* ceramide formation by inhibiting the SPT enzyme, it can be said that there is a decrease in the apoptotic ceramide, which could lead a decrease in the apoptotic

cell population. Therefore, these results can be interpreted as resveratrol induces cell death by triggering ceramide formation.



Figure 3.3.2 Apoptotic effects of resveratrol (a), SKI II, PDMP, Myriocin, Resveratrol: SK-1 inhibitor (b), Resveratrol: SPT inhibitor (c), and Resveratrol: GCS inhibitor combinations (d) on SUP-B15 cells. The results derived from the means of three independent experiments are represented as mean± SE. The cells located in Q4 quadrant show an AnnexinV-positive / PI negative early apoptotic population, and the cells located in Q2 quadrant show an AnnexinV-positive / PI positive late apoptotic population. The given flow cytometer histograms represent one of three independent experiments.

Increased concentrations of resveratrol in SD1 and SUP-B15 cells were found to induce apoptosis (Figure 3.3.1.a and Figure 3.3.3.a). It has been shown in the literature that resveratrol triggers apoptosis through very different mechanisms in solid and hematologic cancers. Increasing concentrations of resveratrol triggered apoptosis in K562 CML cells, which was detected by AnnexinV-positive / PI staining [201]. In this study, it was shown that resveratrol increased the mitochondrial membrane potential (MMP), Bax / Bcl-2 ratio, cytochrome c release to cytosol and activated caspase-3 and PARP. In a study published in 2017, 75 µM resveratrol treatment induced apoptosis in T-ALL TALL-104 and B-ALL SUP-B15 cells by triggering caspase-3 activation [177]. This study supported the results obtained in this study. In T-ALL cells, 200 µM resveratrol treatment resulted in decreased expression of antiapoptotic Bcl-2 family members (Mcl-1 and Bcl-2), while it increased the expression of apoptotic members (Bax, Bim, Bad) and cleavaged caspase-3 [178]. Resveratrol triggered apoptosis in natural killer (NK) lymphoma cells by activating caspase-3 and reducing STAT3 acetylation and the expression of STAT3 target proteins, antiapoptotic Mcl-1, Bcl-10 and surviving [200].

In addition to the mechanisms underlying resveratrols prominent therapeutic potential in leukemia and solid cancer types, it is known that resveratrol also regulates various steps of sphingolipid metabolism. As shown in Figure 3.3.1.b and Figure 3.3.2.b, resveratrol-induced apoptosis in SD1 and SUP-B15 cells was increased by inhibiting SK-1 / SK-2, which is responsible for the conversion of apoptotic ceramide to antiapoptotic S1P. Based on this result, it can be concluded that resveratrol can function in Ph + ALL by increasing the amount of intracellular ceramide. Similarly, inhibition of GCS resulted in an increase in the amount of intracellular ceramide and a synergistic effects was detected when it was combined with resveratrol (Figure 3.3.1.d and Figure 3.3.2.c). Although the effect of resveratrol on Ph + ALL SUP-B15 cells has been demonstrated in 2017 [177]. The mechanism of action associated with targeting sphingolipid metabolism has not been previously demonstrated. There are limited number of studies describing the effects of resveratrol on

sphingolipid metabolism in various types of cancer. Cytotoxic and apoptotic effects of resveratrol were increased in gastric cancer cells after combination with dimethylsfingosin (SK inhibitor) [188]. PDMP: resveratrol and SK inhibitor: resveratrol combinations have been found to possess synergistic apoptotic effect by causing changes in MMP and increases in caspase-3 enzyme activity in both APL and CML [186]. As it can be seen in Figure 3.3.1.c and Figure 3.3.2.d, the inhibition of SPT with myriocin, which catalyzes the first step of *de novo* ceramide synthesis, reduced resveratrol-induced apoptosis significantly. This result is consistent with the literature. Co-administration of resveratrol with SPT inhibitors, myriocin and L-cycloserine, reversed apoptotic process induced by resveratrol in metastatic breast cancer cells and reduced or eliminated PARP cleavage [195]. The administration of resveratrol and myriocin and / or L-cycloserine suppressed apoptosis and reversed the effect of resveratrol in nasopharyngeal cancer cells [202].

3.4 Resveratrol Regulates SK-1/SK-2, GCS and SPT Enzymes

In order to understand the role of key enzymes of sphingolipid metabolism in cell growth inhibition and apoptosis induced by resveratrol, changes in protein expression of SK-1, SK-2, GCS and SPT enzymes were investigated. For this purpose, total protein was isolated from SD1 (20- and 40 μ M) and SUP-B15 (5- and 10 μ M) cells treated with increasing concentrations of resveratrol after 48 hours incubation, as described in Materials and Methods. Changes in the expression of SK-1, SK-2, GCS and SPT enzymes were detected.

It was found that increased concentrations of resveratrol did not cause a significant change in SK-1 expression, but caused 0.32 and 0.54-fold decreases in SK-2 as compared to control in SD1 cells (Figure 3.4.1.a). In SUP-B15 cells, 5- and 10 μ M resveratrol caused decreases in both SK-1 (0,6 and 0.75-fold) and

SK-2 (0.65 and 0.69-fold) expressions, respectively as compared to control (Figure 3.4.1.a). There are two isoforms of the SK enzyme (SK-1 and SK-2), which are responsible for the conversion of apoptotic sphingosin to antiapoptotic S1P. The role of SK-1 has been investigated in many cancer types as discussed in the literature. In one study, it was shown that while there was no change in total SK-1 expression in K562 CML cells treated with resveratrol in accordance with SD1 results, translocation of SK-1 from membrane to cytoplasm was increased, and its activity was suppressed and the amount of S1P was decreased and cells growth was suppressed [203]. In recent years, it has been shown that the expression of SK-2 in various cancer types is increased, which contributes to neoplastic transformation, tumor formation and development [204]. Pharmacological or genetic inhibition of SK-2 is known to cause growth inhibition through various mechanisms in cancer cells. For example, it has been shown that SK-2 expression is increased in colongiocarcinoma cells and the proliferation of these cells is suppressed by treatment with specific SK-2 inhibitor (ABC294640) and caspase-dependent apoptosis was induced [205]. It is known that SK-2 promotes ALL development by increasing oncogenic Myc expression and genetic/ pharmacological inhibition of SK-2 reduced ALL progression [206]. In this project, resveratrol inhibited the formation of antiapoptotic S1P by inhibiting SK-1/SK-2 in SD1 and SUP-B15 cells, thus inhibiting the growth of cells and triggering apoptosis. The effect of resveratrol on SK-2 has been shown for the first time in this study for Ph + ALL.

20- and 40 μ M resveratrol significantly reduced GCS expression in SD1 cells compared to control (0.7 and 0.8-fold, respectively) (Figure 3.3.1.b). In SUP-B15 cells, 10 μ M resveratrol reduced GCS expression by 0.32-fold compared to control (Figure 3.4.2.b). This result shows that resveratrol inhibits the growth of cells and triggers apoptosis by inhibiting the enzyme responsible for antiapoptotic GC synthesis. Although there are no studies showing the effect of resveratrol on GCS expression in the literature, the results obtained are consistent with the results of K562 CML and HL60 APL studies [186]. In these studies, the expression of SK-1 and GCS genes decreased as a result of

resveratrol treatment, which was shown by real-time PCR. As explained in cell proliferation and apoptosis results, the combination of resveratrol with SK inhibitor (SKI II) and GCS inhibitor (PDMP) showed a synergistic effect compared to only resveratrol in SD1 and SUP-B15 cells by inhibiting cell proliferation and increasing apoptosis (Figure 3.1.3, 3.1.4, 3.3.1 and 3.3.2). These results show that the underlying cause of the therapeutic potential of resveratrol in Ph + ALL is related to the regulation of the key enzymes of sphingolipid metabolism.

When the effect of increasing concentrations of resveratrol (20- and 40 μ M) on SPT expression was examined on SD1 cells, 2.2 and 2.3-fold increases were observed, respectively (Figure 3.4.1.c). In SUP-B15 cells, 10 μ M resveratrol caused a 0.38-fold increase (Figure 3.4.2.c). SPT is the enzyme that catalyzes the first step of *de novo* ceramide synthesis (Figure 3.1.1) and its increased expression by resveratrol indicates that resveratrol triggers cell death by increasing the amount of intracellular ceramide. The apoptotic effects of resveratrol on metastatic breast cancer, colon cancer and nasopharynx cancer cells are known to be mediated by the activation of *de novo* ceramide synthesis and this effect was reversed by inhibition of SPT [195, 196, 202]. Similar results have been obtained in SD1 and SUP-B15 cells after treated with resveratrol: SPT inhibitor (myriocin) combination, which suppressed resveratrol-mediated apoptosis (Figure 3.3.1and Figure 3.3.2). The results obtained for the first time in Ph + ALL cells are consistent with the literature.



Figure 3.4.1 Changes in expression of SK-1 / SK-2 (a), GCS (b) and SPT (c) in SD1 cells treated with resveratrol. Beta-Actin was used as loading control. Experimental sets were repeated twice and representative western blot image was used for each set. The results obtained from 2 different experimental sets are given as mean \pm standard error. The protein expression of each group was normalized to their Beta-Actins and the graphs were drawn by accepting control intensity as 1.





Figure 3.4.2 Changes in expression of SK-1 / SK-2 (a), GCS (b) and SPT (c) in SUP-B15 cells treated with resveratrol. Beta-Actin was used as loading control. Experimental sets were repeated twice and representative western blot image was used for each set. The results obtained from 2 different experimental sets are given as mean \pm standard error. The protein expression of each group was normalized to their Beta-Actins and the protein expression of each group was normalized to their Beta-Actins and the graphs were drawn by accepting control intensity as 1.

3.5 Resveratrol and Its Combinations with Sphingolipid Metabolism Inhibitors Regulate Cytochrome c Release, Caspase-3 and PARP Cleavage and BCR-ABL expression

In order to understand how resveratrol and its combinations with sphingolipid metabolism enzyme inhibitors regulate apoptosis at the molecular level, cytochrome c release, caspase-3 and PARP cleavage were checked by western blot in Ph + ALL cells. The release of cytochrome c, which is localized between the mitochondrial inner membrane and outer membrane, is an important marker of intrinsic apoptosis. Cytochrome-c in the cytosol activates caspase-9 by forming complex with Apaf-1. Activated caspase-9 activates caspase-3 which triggers intrinsic apoptosis by cleavage of PARP, a caspase-3 target. Cytosolic and mitochondrial fractions of SD1 and SUP-B15 cells after treatment with resveratrol, inhibitors and resveratrol: inhibitor combinations were collected as described in Materials and Methods and cytochrome-c release into cytosol was examined by western blot analysis. Treatment of SD1 cells with increased concentrations of resveratrol (20- and 40 µM) were found to increase cytoplasmic cytochrome-c release as 0.37 and 0.70-folds, respectively as compared to control. In the nasopharyngeal cancer, retinoblastoma and gastric cancer cells, the amount of cytosolic cytochrome-c increased as a result of resveratrol treatment compared to control [207-209]. 2.5 µM SKI II, 10 µM PDMP and 100 nM myriocin showed 5.2, 2.6 and 6.6-fold increases, respectively. Combinations of 20 µM resveratrol with 2.5 µM SKI II and 100 nM myriocin resulted in 6.0 and 7.5-fold increases. Combination of 40 µM resveratrol with 10 µM PDMP showed a 7.8-fold increase (Figure 3.5.1.a). In SUP-B15 cells, 1 µM SKI II, 1 µM PDMP and 100 nM myriocin resulted in 1.2, 2.7 and 1.5-fold increases in cytochrome-c release, respectively. 5- and 10 µM resveratrol showed no significant change, whereas combinations of 10 µM resveratrol with 1 µM SKI II and 1 µM PDMP showed 4.3 and 3.6-fold

increases, respectively. The combination of 10 µM resveratrol and 100 nM myriocin showed a 1.2-fold increase, but resulted in a 0.2-fold decrease compared to myriocin alone (Figure 3.5.1.b). The results show that combinations of resveratrol with SKI II and PDMP increase the cytochrome c release synergistically and these results support the apoptosis results. The increase in the amount of apoptotic ceramide in the cell as a result of inhibition of SKI II and PDMP in addition to the the inhibitory effect of resveratrol on SK and GCS support the synergy. Myriocin combinations induced cytochrome c release, but can not explain the suppression of apoptosis. There are some studies in which myriocin triggered cytochrome-c release alone or in combinations. For instance, although cytochrome-c release in UV-treated HeLa cells is expected to be inhibited as a result of myriocin treatment (since de novo ceramide production is suppressed and the amount of ceramide is reduced), cytochrome-c release is increased and it was also released only in myriocin treatment [210]. However, apoptosis was not prevented in this study. Therefore, the combination of resveratrol with myriocin in Ph + ALL increased apoptosis which can be through cytochrome-c release independent mechanism.



Figure 3.5.1. Cytochrome-c release in SD-1 (a) and SUP-B15 (b) cells treated with resveratrol, SPT, SK and GCS inhibitors, resveratrol: SPT inhibitor, resveratrol: SK inhibitor and resveratrol: GCS inhibitor. Combinations. Beta-Actin was used as loading control. Experimental sets were repeated twice and representative western blot image was used for each set. The results obtained from 2 different experimental sets are given as mean \pm standard error. Cytoplasmic cytochrome-c release of each group was normalized to their Beta-Actins, and graphs were plotted by accepting control value as 1.

The activation of caspase-3, which is involved in the intrinsic apoptosis pathway, and cleavage of caspase-3 substrate PARP in SD1 (Figure 3.5.2.a and b) and SUP-B15 (Figure 3.5.2.c and d) cells were investigated by western blot method. As shown in Figure 3.5.2.a and b, increasing concentrations of resveratrol increased caspase-3 and PARP cleavage in SD1 cells as compared to control. The combination of 20- and 40 μ M resveratrol with 2.5 μ M SKI II and 10 μ M PDMP resulted in 1.22-fold and 2.4 fold increases in active caspase-3 expression, respectively. Cleaved PARP levels were increased as 1.6 fold for 20 μ M resveratrol in combination with 2.5 μ M SKI II and its expression remained

unchanged for 40 μ M resveratrol in combination with 10 μ M PDMP. 20 μ M resveratrol in combination with 100 nM Myriocin resulted in 0.55 fold decrease and 1.23 fold increase in active caspase-3 and PARP levels, respectively.

Increasing concentrations of resveratrol increased caspase-3 and PARP cleavage in SUP-B15 cells as compared to control (Figure 3.5.2.c and d). The combination of 10 μ M resveratol with 1 μ M SKI II and 1 μ M PDMP resulted in 0.23-fold increase and 0.15-fold decrease in active caspase-3 expression while 0.4 and 1.67-fold increases in PARP cleavage, respectively as compared to defined resveratrol comcentration. The combination of 10 µM resveratrol with 100 nM myriocin resulted in a 0.47-fold decrease in active caspase-3 expression 1.25-fold increase in cleavaged PARP, respectively. and Increased concentrations of resveratrol in SD1 and SUP-B15 cells induced apoptosis via intrinsic pathway by increasing caspase-3 and PARP cleavage. This result is consistent with cytochrome-c release for both cell lines (Figure 3.5.1.a and b). As shown in many cancer types, one of the common mechanisms of action of resveratrol is to induce apoptosis via the intrinsic pathway. For instance, resveratrol increased caspase-3 and PARP cleavage in colorectal cancer cells [211]. It was shown that apoptosis was triggered through caspase-3 and PARP cleavage in K562 CML cells after treatment with resveratrol. The combination of resveratrol with SKI II showed a synergistic effect by activating caspase-3 and increasing PARP cleavage. Thus, this combination functions through the mitochondrial pathway. However, combinations of resveratrol with PDMP and myriocin in SUP-B15 cells were found to cause cell death by PARP cleavage and inducing cytochrome-c release, which are caspase-3 independent. Cytochrome-c release is known to induce cell death by triggering the production of free radicals such as mitochondrial superoxide and suppressing ATP production, which can be caspase-3 independent [212]. In addition to caspase-3, there are many cellular proteases such as caspase-1 and -7, calpaines, cathepsins, granzymes, matrix metalloproteinases, which are responsible for PARP cleavage and are involved in the apoptotic process [213].

SD-1



b

a





Figure 3.5.2 The changes in active Caspase and PARP expression in SD-1 (a, b) and SUP-B15 (c, d) cells treated with resveratrol, SPT, SK and GCS inhibitors, resveratrol: SPT inhibitor, resveratrol: SK inhibitor and resveratrol: GCS inhibitor combinations. Beta-Actin was used as loading control. Experimental sets were repeated twice and representative western blot shape was used for each set. The results obtained from 2 different experimental sets are given as mean \pm standard error. The truncated caspase-3 and PARP of each group were normalized to their Beta-Actins, and the graphs were plotted by assuming control value as 1.

In order to understand the changes in expression of BCR-ABL, which is the main oncoprotein in Ph + ALL development, SD1 (Figure 3.5.3.a) and SUP-B15 (Figure 3.5.3.b) cells were treated with resveratrol, sphingolipid metabolism enzyme inhibitors and resveratrol: inhibitor combinations. Western blot was performed following total protein isolation. As shown in Figure 3.5.3.a and b, increasing resveratrol concentrations (SD1: 20- and 40 µM; SUP-B15: 5and 10 µM) decreased BCR-ABL levels as 0.1 and 0.8-folds for SD1, 0.25 and 0.5 folds for SUP-B15, respectively as compared to the control. 1 μ M SKI II and 1 μ M PDMP caused 0.48 and 0.37-fold decreases while myriocin led to a 1.5fold increase in SUP-B15 cells. Similarly, 2.5 µM and 10 µM PDMP resulted in 0.5 and 0.9-fold decreases while myriocin caused 2.4-fold increase in SD1 cells. SKI II and PDMP reduce the amount of anti-apoptotic products S1P and GCS and triggers apoptotic ceramide accumulation, which may be associated with a decrease in BCR-ABL level. On the other hand, myriocin increased BCR-ABL expression. Inhibition of SPT with myriocin may contribute to the growth of cells through an increase in BCR-ABL. Although the roles of sphingolipid metabolism enzymes and products in some BCR-ABL positive hematological cancers are known, its potential effects on Ph + ALL have been explained for the first time in this study. For instance, tyrosine kinase ABL in BCR-ABL positive K562 and LAMA84 CML cells has been shown to inactivate serine palmitoyl transferase long chain 1 (SPTLC1) subunit by phosphorylating tyrosine 164 residue and induced the proliferation of cells [214]. In this study, inhibition of SPT with myriocin suppressed apoptosis as compared to control cells (Figure 3.3.1.c and Figure 3.3.2.d) and increased BCR-ABL expression (Figure 3.5.3.a and b). It has been shown for the first time in Ph + ALL that there is an interaction between BCR-ABL and SPT, supporting the mechanism shown in CML cells. In another study, it was shown that SK-1 / S1P / S1FR2 signaling pathway increased BCR-ABL stability and contributed to the development of resistance to tyrosine kinase inhibitors and cell survival in CML [215]. In CML cells, BCR-ABL has been shown to increase SK-1 expression and activity by regulating pathways such as MAPK, PI3K and JAK2c [216]. In

this study, the reduction of BCR-ABL expression as a result of SK inhibition supported the literature data. The relationship between GCS and BCR-ABL is not known in any cancer type. This study showed that GCS inhibition decreased BCR-ABL and inhibited the growth of cells.

On the other hand, the combination of resveratrol with SKI II and PDMP resulted in increases at BCR-ABL levels in both cell types whereas resveratrol: myriocin combination led to a decrease in BCR-ABL. Resveratrol, SKI II and PDMP inhibited the growth of SD1 and SUP-B15 cells by inhibiting BCR-ABL expression while esveratrol: SKI II and esveratrol: PDMP combinations did not show the expected effect on BCR-ABL. The combination of resveratrol with myriocin was found to have a therapeutic effect by reducing BCR-ABL levels in both cell types. Although SPT was activated by resveratrol (Figure 3.4.1.c and Figure 3.4.2.c), the inhibition of SPT with myriocin failed to reverse this effect of resveratrol. Therefore, *de novo* ceramide synthesis pathway or S1P and GCS pathway were not effective in the regulation of BCR-ABL expression in combination studies.



Figure 3.5.3 Changes in BCR-ABL expression in SD-1 (a) and SUP-B15 (B) cells treated with resveratrol, SPT, SK and GCS inhibitors, resveratrol:SPT inhibitor, resveratrol: SK inhibitor and resveratrol: GCS inhibitor combinations. Beta-Actin was used as loading control. Experimental sets were repeated twice and representative western blot image was used for each set. The results obtained from 2 different experimental sets are given as mean ± standard error. The BCR-ABL of each group was normalized to their Beta-Actins and the graphs were plotted by assuming control value as 1.

Chapter 4

4. Conclusion and Future Perspectives

4.1 Conclusion

Molecular signaling pathways behind the antileukemic effect of resveratrol in Ph + SD1 and SUP-B15 ALL cells were investigated by targeting the key enzymes of ceramide metabolism, which are SK, GCS and SPT and by identifying changes in BCR-ABL expression, which is the main oncoprotein for the formation of the disease.

The therapeutic effect of resveratrol was investigated in detail for the first time in Ph + ALL and it was found that resveratrol arrested the cell cycle at S phase and induced apoptosis. The main mechanism behind resveratrol induced apoptosis was related to caspase-3 activation and PARP cleavage together with increased cytochrome-c release. Resveratrol reduced BCR-ABL expression in both cell lines, which was thought to prevent BCR-ABL-mediated cell growth and apoptosis resistance. In addition, resveratrol treatment altered the expression of SPT responsible for the synthesis of apoptotic ceramide through de novo pathway and changed the expression of SK and GCS enzymes responsible for the conversion of ceramide to antiapoptotic S1P and GCS in Ph + ALL. Resveratrol decreased SK and GCS expression while increased SPT expression. Thus, resveratrol was also found to suppress cell growth by regulating sphingolipid metabolism. Targeting sphingolipid metabolism with resveratrol and the potential of combination therapy approaches is another target highlighted in this study. Especially, the combination of resveratrol with SKI II induced apoptosis via intrinsic pathway and arrested the cells at S phase. Apoptosis was induced by caspase-3 activation and PARP cleavage together with cytochrome-c release. Two cell lines responded differently to the combination of resveratrol with PDMP. Caspase-3 independent PARP cleavage and cytochrome-c release were detected in SUP-B15 cells. The resveratrol: myriocin combination was effective through caspase-3 independent PARP cleavage and cytochrome-c release, but did not reverse the apoptotic effect of resveratrol. Resveratrol: SKI II and PDMP combinations did not have significant effects on BCR-ABL expression, but resveratrol: myriocin combination reduced BCR-ABL expression.

This study identified the therapeutic potential of resveratrol in Ph + ALL for the first time. The underlying mechanisms of resveratrol and also the possible effects of combination strategies by targeting sphingolipid metabolism have been defined. Targeting sphingolipid metabolism in Ph + ALL has not been studied extensively. There is only one publication in 2019 [217]. In this study, SK-1 expression increased in ALL and genetic deletion of SK-1 gene resulted in decreases in BCR-ABL induced ALL tumor development in the mouse model. Similarly, BCR-ABL expression was reduced as a result of SK inhibition in Ph + ALL cells. In addition, changes in BCR-ABL expression as a result of inhibition of GCS and SPT were detected for the first time in this study.

4.2 Future Prospects

New projects might be planned by focusing on the sphingolipid metabolism based on the data obtained from this study. The role of triggered signaling pathways (such as SK / S1P / S1PR signaling) might be studied in detail in Ph + ALL. Resveratrol: myriocin combination caused caspase-3 independent PARP cleavage and cytochrome-c release. Therefore, the potential mechanism behind this effect can be investigated by focusing on different cell death mechanisms including ER stress and lysosomal damage.

In addition, the effects of resveratrol, sphingolipid metabolism inhibitors and resveratrol: inhibitor combinations on the cell cycle might be clarified at the molecular level by investigating the cell cycle regulators such as cyclin and cyclin dependent kinases.

As a result, it was found in the study that resveratrol and targeting sphingolipid metabolism have shown the antileukemic effect on Ph+ ALL through different mechanisms. *In vivo* mouse model studies and / or nanoparticle designs for the targeted therapy are considered as future projects.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

[1] Abdul-feno, T. T. M. Acute lymphoblastic leukemia_ a comprehensive review and 2017 update _ Blood Cancer Journal. *Sangue Cancer* (2017).

[2] Iacobucci, I. & Mullighan, C. G. Genetic basis of acute lymphoblastic leukemia. *Journal of Clinical Oncology* (2017). doi:10.1200/JCO.2016.70.7836

[3] Coccaro, N., Anelli, L., Zagaria, A., Specchia, G. & Albano, F. Next-GenerationSequencing in Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia. *International journal of molecular scie*

[4] Mohseni, M., Uludag, H. & Brandwein, J. M. Advances in biology of acute lymphoblastic leukemia (ALL) and therapeutic implications. *Am. J. Blood Res.* (2018).

[5] Man, L. M., Morris, A. L. & Keng, M. New Therapeutic Strategies in Acute Lymphocytic Leukemia. *Current Hematologic Malignancy Reports* (2017). doi:10.1007/s11899-017-0380-3

[6] Bartke, N. & Hannun, Y. A. Bioactive sphingolipids: Metabolism and function. *Journal of Lipid Research* (2009). doi:10.1194/jlr.R800080-JLR200

[7] Berman, A. Y., Motechin, R. A., Wiesenfeld, M. Y. & Holz, M. K. The therapeutic potential of resveratrol: a review of clinical trials. *npj Precis. Oncol.* (2017). doi:10.1038/s41698-017-0038-6

[8] Torre LA, Bray F, Siegel RL, Ferlay J, Lortet-Tieulent J, Jemal A. Global cancer statistics, 2012. CA Cancer J Clin. 2015;65:87–108

[9] Montaño, A., Forero-Castro, M., Marchena-Mendoza, D., Benito, R. & Hernández-Rivas, J. M. New challenges in targeting signaling pathways in acute lymphoblastic leukemia by NGS approaches: An update. *Cancers* (2018). doi:10.3390/cancers10040110

[10] Zuckerman, T. & Rowe, J. M. Pathogenesis and prognostication in acute lymphoblastic leukemia. *F1000Prime Rep.* (2014). doi:10.12703/P6-59

[11] Zhang, X., Rastogi, P., Shah, B. & Zhang, L. B lymphoblastic leukemia/lymphoma: New insights into genetics, molecular aberrations,

subclassification and targeted therapy. *Oncotarget* (2017). doi:10.18632/oncotarget.19271

[12] Zenatti, P. P. *et al.* Oncogenic IL7R gain-of-function mutations in childhood T-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia. *Nat. Genet.* (2011). doi:10.1038/ng.924

[13] Asnafi, V. *et al.* Early response–based therapy stratification improves survival in adult early thymic precursor acute lymphoblastic leukemia: A Group for research on adult acute lymphoblastic leukemia study. *J. Clin. Oncol.* (2017). doi:10.1200/JCO.2016.71.8585

[14] W., S. *et al.* Favorable outcomes for older adolescents and young adults (AYA) with Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia (ALL): Early Results of U.S. Intergroup Trial C10403. *Blood* (2014).

[15] Haydu, J. E. & Ferrando, A. A. Early T-cell precursor acute lymphoblastic leukaemia. *Current Opinion in Hematology* (2013). doi:10.1097/MOH.0b013e3283623c61

[16] Pui, C. H. *et al.* Treating childhood acute lymphoblastic leukemia without cranial irradiation. *N. Engl. J. Med.* (2009). doi:10.1056/NEJMoa0900386

[17] Liu, Y. F. et al. Genomic Profiling of Adult and Pediatric B-cell AcuteLymphoblasticLeukemia.EBioMedicine(2016).doi:10.1016/j.ebiom.2016.04.038

[18] Saini, L. & Brandwein, J. New Treatment Strategies for Philadelphia Chromosome-Positive Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia. *Current Hematologic Malignancy Reports* (2017). doi:10.1007/s11899-017-0372-3

[19] *et al.* Approach to the Adult Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia Patient. *J. Clin. Med.* (2019). doi:10.3390/jcm8081175

[20] Kato, M. & Manabe, A. Treatment and biology of pediatric acute lymphoblastic leukemia. *Pediatrics International* (2018). doi:10.1111/ped.13457

[21] Zhao, Z., Chen, Y., Francisco, N. M., Zhang, Y. & Wu, M. The

application of CAR-T cell therapy in hematological malignancies: advantages and challenges. *Acta Pharmaceutica Sinica B* (2018). doi:10.1016/j.apsb.2018.03.001

[22] Jabbour, E., O'Brien, S., Konopleva, M. & Kantarjian, H. New insights into the pathophysiology and therapy of adult acute lymphoblastic leukemia. *Cancer* (2015). doi:10.1002/cncr.29383

[23] Harrison, C. J. Targeting signaling pathways in acute lymphoblastic leukemia: new insights. *Hematology / the Education Program of the American Society of Hematology. American Society of Hematology. Education Program* (2013). doi:10.1182/asheducation-2013.1.118

[24] Pehlivan, K. C., Duncan, B. B. & Lee, D. W. CAR-T Cell Therapy for Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia: Transforming the Treatment of Relapsed and Refractory Disease. *Current Hematologic Malignancy Reports* (2018). doi:10.1007/s11899-018-0470-x

[25] Chavez, J. C., Bachmeier, C. & Kharfan-Dabaja, M. A. CAR T-cell therapy for B-cell lymphomas: clinical trial results of available products. *Ther. Adv. Hematol.* (2019). doi:10.1177/2040620719841581

[26] Shah, N. N. & Fry, T. J. Mechanisms of resistance to CAR T cell therapy. *Nature Reviews Clinical Oncology* (2019). doi:10.1038/s41571-019-0184-6

[27] Sala-Torra, O. & Radich, J. P. Philadelphia Chromosome-Positive Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia: Current Treatment Status and Perspectives. in *Leukemias: Principles and Practice of Therapy* (2011). doi:10.1002/9781444327359.ch18

[28] Kang, Z. J. *et al.* The philadelphia chromosome in leukemogenesis. *Chinese Journal of Cancer* (2016). doi:10.1186/s40880-016-0108-0

[29] Hazlehurst, L. A., Bewry, N. N., Nair, R. R. & Pinilla-Ibarz, J. Signaling networks associated with BCR-ABL-dependent transformation. *Cancer Control* (2009). doi:10.1177/107327480901600202

[30] Minieri, V. et al. Targeting STAT5 or STAT5-regulated pathways

suppresses leukemogenesis of Ph+ acute lymphoblastic leukemia. *Cancer Res.* (2018). doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-18-0195

[31] Simioni, C.; Ultimo, S.; Martelli, A.M.; Zauli, G.; Milani, D.; McCubrey, J.A.; Capitani, S.; Neri, L.M. Synergistic effects of selective inhibitors targeting the PI3K/AKT/MTOR pathway or NUP214-ABL1 fusion protein in human acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Oncotarget 2016, 7, 79842–79853.

[32] Girardi, T.; Vicente, C.; Cools, J.; De Keersmaecker, K. The genetics and molecular biology of T-all. Blood 2017, 129, 1113–1123.

[33] Zhao, L.; Vogt, P.K. Class I PI3K in oncogenic cellular transformation.Oncogene 2008, 27, 5486–5496

[34] Neumann, M.; Vosberg, S.; Schlee, C.; Heesch, S.; Schwartz, S.; Gokbuget, N.; Hoelzer, D.; Graf, A.; Krebs, S.; Bartram, I.; et al. Mutational spectrum of adult T-all. Oncotarget 2015, 6, 2754–2766.

[35] Atak, Z.K.; Gianfelici, V.; Hulselmans, G.; De Keersmaecker, K.; Devasia, A.G.; Geerdens, E.; Mentens, N.; Chiaretti, S.; Durinck, K.; Uyttebroeck, A.; et al. Comprehensive analysis of transcriptome variation uncovers known and novel driver events in T-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia. PLoS Genet. 2013, 9, e1003997.

[36] Perentesis, J.P.; Bhatia, S.; Boyle, E.; Shao, Y.; Shu, X.O.; Steinbuch, M.; Sather, H.N.; Gaynon, P.; Kiffmeyer, W.; Envall-Fox, J.; et al. Ras oncogene mutations and outcome of therapy for childhood acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Leukemia 2004, 18, 685–692.

[37] Knight, T.; Irving, J.A. Ras/Raf/MEK/ERK pathway activation in childhood acute lymphoblastic leukemia and its therapeutic targeting. Front. Oncol. 2014, 4, 160.

[38] Cilloni, D. & Saglio, G. Molecular pathways: BCR-ABL. *Clinical Cancer Research* (2012). doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-10-1613

[39] Zuckerman, T. & Rowe, J. M. Pathogenesis and prognostication in acute lymphoblastic leukemia. *F1000Prime Rep.* (2014). doi:10.12703/P6-59

[40] Ilaria RL Jr. Pathobiology of lymphoid and myeloid blast crisis and management issues. Hematology Am Soc Hematol Educ Program (2005). 188– 94. doi:10.1182/asheducation-2005.1.188

[41] Thomas X, Boiron J-M, Huguet F, Dombret H, Bradstock K, Vey N, et al. Outcome of treatment in adults with acute lymphoblastic leukemia: analysis of the LALA-94 trial. J Clin Oncol. 2004;22(20):4075–86. https://doi.org/10.1200/jco.2004.10.050.

[42] Kantarjian H, Thomas D, O'Brien S, Cortes J, Giles F, Jeha S, et al. Long-term follow-up results of hyperfractionated cyclophosphamide, vincristine, doxorubicin, and dexamethasone (Hyper-CVAD), a dose-intensive regimen, in adult acute lymphocytic leukemia. Cancer. 2004;101(12):2788–801. https:// doi.org/10.1002/cncr.20668.

[43] Faderl S, Kantarjian HM, Thomas DA, Cortes J, Giles F, Pierce S et al. Outcome of Philadelphia chromosome-positive adult acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Leuk Lymphoma 2000; 36: 263–273.

[44] Dombret H, Gabert J, Boiron JM, Rigal-Huguet F, Blaise D, Thomas X et al. Outcome of treatment in adults with Philadelphia chromosome-positive acute lymphoblastic leukemia--results of the prospective multicenter LALA-94 trial. Blood 2002; 100: 2357–2366.

[45] Laport GG, Alvarnas JC, Palmer JM, Snyder DS, Slovak ML, Cherry AM et al. Longterm remission of Philadelphia chromosome-positive acute lymphoblastic leukemia after allogeneic hematopoietic cell transplantation from matched sibling donors: a 20-year experience with the fractionated total body irradiationetoposide regimen. Blood 2008; 112: 903–909.

[46] Fielding AK, Rowe JM, Richards SM, Buck G, Moorman AV, Durrant IJ et al. Prospective outcome data on 267 unselected adult patients with Philadelphia chromosome-positive acute lymphoblastic leukemia confirms superiority of allogeneic transplantation over chemotherapy in the pre-imatinib era: results from the International ALL Trial MRC UKALLXII/ECOG2993. Blood 2009; 113: 4489–4496 [47] Martinelli, G. *et al.* Complete hematologic and molecular response in adult patients with relapsed/refractory philadelphia chromosome-positive B-precursor acute lymphoblastic leukemia following treatment with blinatumomab: Results from a phase II, single-arm, multicenter study. *J. Clin. Oncol.* (2017). doi:10.1200/JCO.2016.69.3531

[48] Stelljes, M. et al. INOTUZUMAB OZOGAMICIN (INO) TREATMENT IN PATIENTS WITH RELAPSED/REFRACTORY ACUTE LYMPHOBLASTIC LEUKEMIA (R/R ALL): OUTCOMES OF PATIENTS TREATED IN SALVAGE ONE WITH A LONG DURATION OF FIRST REMISSION. *HemaSphere* (2019). doi:10.1097/01.hs9.0000562068.62207.40

[49] Wassmann B, Pfeifer H, Goekbuget N, Beelen DW, Beck J, Stelljes M, et al. Alternating versus concurrent schedules of imatinib and chemotherapy as frontline therapy for Philadelphia-positive acute lymphoblastic leukemia (Ph+ALL). Blood. 2006;108(5):1469–77. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2005-11-4386.

[50] Bassan R, Rossi G, Pogliani EM, Di Bona E, Angelucci E, Cavattoni I, et al. Chemotherapy-phased imatinib pulses improve long-term outcome of adult patients with Philadelphia chromosome-positive acute lymphoblastic leukemia: Northern Italy Leukemia Group protocol 09/00. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28(22):3644–52. https://doi.org/10.1200/jco.2010.28.1287.

[51] Tanguy-Schmidt A, Rousselot P, Chalandon Y, Cayuela JM, Hayette S, Vekemans MC, et al. Long-term follow-up of the imatinib GRAAPH-2003 study in newly diagnosed patients with de novo Philadelphia chromosomepositive acute lymphoblastic leukemia: a GRAALL study. Biol Blood Marrow Transplant. 2013;19(1):150-5. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbmt.2012.08.021.

[52] Fielding AK, Rowe JM, Buck G, Foroni L, Gerrard G, Litzow MR, et al. UKALLXII/ECOG2993: addition of imatinib to a standard treatment regimen enhances long-term outcomes in Philadelphia positive acute lymphoblastic

leukemia. Blood. 2014;123(6):843–50. https://doi.org/10.1182/ blood-2013-09-529008.

[53] Chalandon Y, Thomas X, Hayette S, Cayuela JM, Abbal C, Huguet F, et al. Randomized study of reduced intensity chemotherapy combined with imatinib in 4 Page 10 of 13 Curr. Treat. Options in Oncol. (2019) 20: 4 adults with Phpositive acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Blood. 2015;125(24):3711–9. https://doi.org/10. 1182/blood-2015-02-627935.

[54] Daver N, Thomas D, Ravandi F, Cortes J, Garris R, Jabbour E, et al. Final report of a phase II study of imatinib mesylate with hyper-CVAD for the frontline treatment of adult patients with Philadelphia chromosome-positive acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Haematologica. 2015;100(5):653–61. https://doi.org/ 10.3324/haematol.2014.118588.

[55] Lim SN, Joo YD, Lee KH, Kim DY, Lee JH, Lee JH, et al. Long-term follow-up of imatinib plus combination chemotherapy in patients with newly diagnosed Philadelphia chromosome-positive acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Am J Hematol. 2015;90(11):1013–20. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajh.24137.

[56] Hatta Y, Mizuta S, Matsuo K, Ohtake S, Iwanaga M, Sugiura I, et al. Final analysis of the JALSG Ph+ ALL202 study: tyrosine kinase inhibitorcombined chemotherapy for Ph+ ALL. Ann Hematol. 2018;97(9):1535–45. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00277-018-3323-8

[57] Soverini S, De Benedittis C, Papayannidis C, Paolini S, Venturi C, Iacobucci I, et al. Drug resistance and BCR-ABL kinase domain mutations in Philadelphia chromosome-positive acute lymphoblastic leukemia from the imatinib to the second-generation tyrosine kinase inhibitor era: the main changes are in the type of mutations, but not in the frequency of mutation involvement. Cancer. 2014;120(7):1002–9. https://doi. org/10.1002/cncr.28522. Curr. Treat. Options in Oncol. (2019) 20: 4 Page 11 of 13 4

[58] Pfeifer H, Wassmann B, Pavlova A, Wunderle L, Oldenburg J, Binckebanck A, et al. Kinase domain mutations of BCR-ABL frequently precede imatinib-based therapy and give rise to relapse in patients with de novo Philadelphia-positive acute lymphoblastic leukemia (Ph+ ALL). Blood. 2007;110(2):727–34. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2006-11-052373.

[59] O'Hare T, Shakespeare WC, Zhu X, Eide CA, Rivera VM, Wang F, et al. AP24534, a pan-BCR-ABL inhibitor for chronic myeloid leukemia, potently inhibits the T315I mutant and overcomes mutation-based resistance. Cancer Cell. 2009;16(5):401–12. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.ccr.2009.09.028.

[60] Abou Dalle, I., Jabbour, E., Short, N. J. & Ravandi, F. Treatment of Philadelphia Chromosome-Positive Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia. *Current Treatment Options in Oncology* (2019). doi:10.1007/s11864-019-0603-z

[61] Koo, H. H. Philadelphia chromosome-positive acute lymphoblastic leukemia in childhood. *Korean J. Pediatr.* (2011). doi:10.3345/kjp.2011.54.3.105

[62] Ottmann O, Dombret H, Martinelli G, Simonsson B, Guilhot F, Larson RA, et al. Dasatinib induces rapid hematologic and cytogenetic responses in adult patients with Philadelphia chromosome-positive acute lymphoblastic leukemia with resistance or intolerance to imatinib: interim results of a phase 2 study. Blood. 2007;110(7):2309–15. https://doi.org/10.1182/ blood-2007-02-073528.

[63] Cortes J, Kim DW, Raffoux E, Martinelli G, Ritchie E, Roy L, et al. Efficacy and safety of dasatinib in imatinibresistant or -intolerant patients with chronic myeloid leukemia in blast phase. Leukemia. 2008;22(12):2176–83. https://doi.org/10.1038/leu. 2008.221.

[64] Lilly MB, Ottmann OG, Shah NP, Larson RA, Reiffers JJ, Ehninger G, et al. Dasatinib 140 mg once daily versus 70 mg twice daily in patients with Phpositive acute lymphoblastic leukemia who failed imatinib: results from a phase 3 study. Am J Hematol. 2010;85(3):164–70. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajh.21615.

[65] Kim, D. Y. *et al.* Nilotinib combined with multiagent chemotherapy for newly diagnosed Philadelphia-positive acute lymphoblastic leukemia. *Blood* (2015). doi:10.1182/blood-2015-03-636548

[66] Ottmann, O. G. *et al.* Nilotinib (Tasigna®) and Low Intensity Chemotherapy for First-Line Treatment of Elderly Patients with BCR-ABL1-Positive Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia: Final Results of a Prospective Multicenter Trial (EWALL-PH02). *Blood* (2018). doi:10.1182/blood-2018-99-114552

[67] Hantschel O, Rix U, Superti-Furga G. Target spectrum of the BCR-ABL inhibitors imatinib, nilotinib and dasatinib. Leukemia Lymphoma 2008;49: 615e9.

[68] Tokarski, J. S. *et al.* The structure of dasatinib (BMS-354825) bound to activated ABL kinase domain elucidates its inhibitory activity against imatinib-resistant ABL mutants. *Cancer Res.* (2006). doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-05-4187

[69] Ravandi F, O'Brien SM, Cortes JE, Thomas DM, Garris R, Faderl S, et al. Long-term follow-up of a phase 2 study of chemotherapy plus dasatinib for the initial treatment of patients with Philadelphia chromosome-positive acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Cancer. 2015;121(23):4158–64. https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.29646 Long term study evaluating the use of hyperCVAD

[70] Ravandi F, Othus M, O'Brien SM, Forman SJ, Ha CS, Wong JYC, et al.
US Intergroup Study of Chemotherapy Plus Dasatinib and Allogeneic Stem Cell
Transplant in Philadelphia Chromosome Positive ALL. Blood Adv.
2016;1(3):250–9. https://doi.org/10.1182/bloodadvances. 2016001495

[71] Soverini, S. *et al.* Drug resistance and BCR-ABL kinase domain mutations in Philadelphia chromosome-positive acute lymphoblastic leukemia from the imatinib to the second-generation tyrosine kinase inhibitor era: The main changes are in the type of mutations, but not in the frequency of mutation involvement. *Cancer* (2014). doi:10.1002/cncr.28522

[72]. Pfeifer H, Wassmann B, Pavlova A, Wunderle L, Oldenburg J, Binckebanck A, et al. Kinase domain mutations of BCR-ABL frequently precede imatinib-based therapy and give rise to relapse in patients with de novo Philadelphia-positive acute lymphoblastic leukemia (Ph+ ALL). Blood. 2007;110(2):727–34. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood-2006-11-052373.

[73] O'Hare T, Shakespeare WC, Zhu X, Eide CA, Rivera VM, Wang F, et al. AP24534, a pan-BCR-ABL inhibitor for chronic myeloid leukemia, potently inhibits the T315I mutant and overcomes mutation-based resistance. Cancer Cell. 2009;16(5):401–12. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.ccr.2009.09.028

[74] Jabbour E, DerSarkissian M, Duh MS, McCormick N, Cheng WY, McGarry LJ, et al. Efficacy of ponatinib versus earlier generation tyrosine kinase inhibitors for front-line treatment of newly diagnosed Philadelphiapositive acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Clin Lymphoma Myeloma Leuk. 2018;18(4):257–65. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clml.2018.02.010.

[75] Mashhadi Akbar Boojar, M., Mashhadi Akbar Boojar, M. & Golmohammad, S. Ceramide pathway: A novel approach to cancer chemotherapy. *Egypt. J. Basic Appl. Sci.* (2018). doi:10.1016/j.ejbas.2018.10.003

[76] D. K. Breslow, "Sphingolipid homeostasis in the endoplasmic reticulum and beyond," Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol., 2013.

[77] Mandon, E. C., I. Ehses, J. Rother, G. van Echten, and K. Sandhoff. 1992. Subcellular localization and membrane topology of serine palmitoyltransferase, 3-dehydrosphinganine reductase, and sphinganine Nacyltransferase in mouse liver. J. Biol. Chem. 267: 11144–11148

[78] Pewzner-Jung, Y., S. Ben-Dor, and A. H. Futerman. 2006. When do Lasses (longevity assurance genes) become CerS (ceramide synthases)?: insights into the regulation of ceramide synthesis. J. Biol. Chem. 281: 25001–25005.

[79] K. Kitatani, M. Taniguchi, and T. Okazaki, "Role of sphingolipids and metabolizing enzymes in hematological malignancies," Molecules and Cells. 2015.

[80] B. Ogretmen, "Sphingolipid metabolism in cancer signalling and therapy,"

Nature Reviews Cancer. 2017.

[81] Pettus BJ, Chalfant CE, Hannun YA. Ceramide in apoptosis: an overview and current perspectives. Biochim Biophys Acta 2002;1585:114–25.

[82] Ogretmen B, Hannun YA. Biologically active sphingolipids in cancer pathogenesis and treatment. Nat Rev Cancer 2004;4:604–16.

[83] Reynoldsa CP, Maurera BJ, Kolesnick RN. Ceramide synthesis and metabolism as a target for cancer therapy. Cancer Lett 2004;206:169–80.

[84] Luberto YAC, Argraves KM. Enzymes of sphingolipid metabolism: from modular to integrative signaling. Biochemistry 2001;40:4893–903

[85] Newton, J., Lima, S., Maceyka, M. & Spiegel, S. Revisiting the sphingolipid rheostat: Evolving concepts in cancer therapy. *Experimental Cell Research* (2015). doi:10.1016/j.yexcr.2015.02.025

[86] Morad SAF, Levin JC, Tan SF, Fox TE, Feith DJ, Cabot MC. Novel offtarget effect of tamoxifen - inhibition of acid ceramidase activity in cancer cells. Biochim Biophys Acta 2013;1831:1657–64.

[87] Kolesnick R. The therapeutic potential of modulating the ceramide/ sphingomyelin pathway. J Clin Invest 2002;1:3–8.

[88] Pyne NJ, Pyne S. Sphingosine 1-phosphate, and cancer. Nat Rev Cancer 2010;10:489–503

[89] Yoon G, Kim KO, Lee J, et al. Ceramide increases Fasmediated apoptosis in glioblastoma cells through FLIP down-regulation. J Neurooncol 2002;60:135-41.

[90] Nam SY, Amoscato AA, Lee YJ. Low glucose-enhanced TRAIL cytotoxicity is mediated through the ceramide Akt-FLIP pathway. Oncogene 2002;21:337-46.

[91] Grammatikos, G. *et al.* Serum sphingolipidomic analyses reveal an upregulation of C16-ceramide and sphingosine-1-phosphate in hepatocellular carcinoma. *Oncotarget* (2016). doi:10.18632/oncotarget.7741

[92] Abuhusain, H. J. *et al.* A metabolic shift favoring sphingosine 1phosphate at the expense of ceramide controls glioblastoma angiogenesis. *J. Biol. Chem.* (2013). doi:10.1074/jbc.M113.494740

[93] Lee, J. W. *et al.* Sphingosine kinase 1 as a potential therapeutic target in epithelial ovarian cancer. *Int. J. Cancer* (2015). doi:10.1002/ijc.29362

[94] Kreitzburg, K. M., van Waardenburg, R. C. A. M. & Yoon, K. J. Sphingolipid metabolism and drug resistance in ovarian cancer. *Cancer Drug Resist.* (2018). doi:10.20517/cdr.2018.06

[95] Ordoñez, R. *et al.* Ceramide metabolism regulates autophagy and apoptotic cell death induced by melatonin in liver cancer cells. *J. Pineal Res.* (2015). doi:10.1111/jpi.12249

[96] A. Olivera et al., "Sphingosine kinase expression increases intracellular sphingosine-1- phosphate and promotes cell growth and survival," J. Cell Biol., 1999.

[97] C. Sassoli, F. Pierucci, S. Zecchi-Orlandini, and E. Meacci, "Sphingosine 1-phosphate (S1P)/ S1P receptor signaling and mechanotransduction: Implications for intrinsic tissue repair/regeneration," International Journal of Molecular Sciences. 2019.

[98] O. Cuvillier and T. Levade, "Sphingosine 1-phosphate antagonizes apoptosis of human leukemia cells by inhibiting release of cytochrome c and Smac/DIABLO from mitochondria," Blood, 2001.

[99] L. Song et al., "Sphingosine kinase-1 enhances resistance to apoptosis through activation of PI3K/Akt/NF-?B pathway in human non-small cell lung cancer," Clin. Cancer Res., 2011.

[100] S. Jayadev *et al.*, "Role for ceramide in cell cycle arrest," *J. Biol. Chem.*, 1995.

[101] S. D. Spassieva, M. Rahmaniyan, J. Bielawski, C. J. Clarke, J. M. Kraveka, and L. M. Obeid, "Cell density-dependent reduction of dihydroceramide desaturase activity in neuroblastoma cells," *J. Lipid Res.*, 2012.

[102] E. Alesse, F. Zazzeroni, A. Angelucci, G. Giannini, L. Di Marcotullio, and A. Gulino, "The growth arrest and downregulation of c-myc transcription induced by ceramide are related events dependent on p21 induction, Rb underphosphorylation and E2F sequestering," *Cell Death Differ.*, 1998.

[103] W. H. Kim, K. H. Kang, M. Y. Kim, and K. H. Choi, "Induction of p53independent p21 during ceramide-induced G1 arrest in human hepatocarcinoma cells," *Biochem. Cell Biol.*, 2000.

[104] M. Lai, V. La Rocca, R. Amato, G. Freer, and M. Pistello, "Sphingolipid/ceramide pathways and autophagy in the onset and progression of melanoma: Novel therapeutic targets and opportunities," *Int. J. Mol. Sci.*, 2019.

[105] A. V. Paschall et al., "Ceramide targets xIAP and cIAP1 to sensitize metastatic colon and breast cancer cells to apoptosis induction to suppress tumor progression," BMC Cancer, 2014.

[106] E. S. Kim, J. S. Kim, S. G. Kim, S. Hwang, C. H. Lee, and A. Moon, "Sphingosine 1-phosphate regulates matrix metalloproteinase-9 expression and breast cell invasion through S1P 3-G ?q coupling," J. Cell Sci., 2011.

[107] H.-X. Wu, G.-M. Wang, X. Lu, L. Zhang, "miR-542-3p targets sphingosine-1-phosphate receptor 1 and regulates cell proliferation and invasion of breast cancer cells," Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci, 2017.

[108] L. Bryan et al., "Sphingosine-1-phosphate and interleukin-1 independently regulate plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 and urokinase-type plasminogen activator receptor expression in glioblastoma cells: Implications for invasiveness," Mol. Cancer Res., 2008.

[109] V. García-González, J. F. Díaz-Villanueva, O. Galindo-Hernández, I. Martínez-Navarro, G. Hurtado-Ureta, and A. A. Pérez-Arias, "Ceramide metabolism balance, a multifaceted factor in critical steps of breast cancer development," *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*. 2018.

[110] Y. Y. Liu et al., "Glucosylceramide synthase upregulates MDR1 expression in the regulation of cancer drug resistance through cSrc and ?-catenin signaling," Mol. Cancer, 2010.

[111] M. W. Holliday, S. B. Cox, M. H. Kang, and B. J. Maurer, "C22:0- and C24:0-dihydroceramides Confer Mixed Cytotoxicity in T-Cell Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia Cell Lines," PLoS One, 2013.

[112] E. Lafont et al., "Caspase-mediated inhibition of sphingomyelin synthesis

is involved in FasL-triggered cell death," Cell Death Differ., 2010.

[113] M. Itoh et al., "Possible role of ceramide as an indicator of chemoresistance: Decrease of the ceramide content via activation of glucosylceramide synthase and sphingomyelin synthase in chemoresistant leukemia," Clin. Cancer Res., 2003.

[114] A. B. Abdel Shakor et al., "Curcumin induces apoptosis of multidrugresistant human leukemia HL60 cells by complex pathways leading to ceramide accumulation," Biochim. Biophys. Acta - Mol. Cell Biol. Lipids, 2014.

[115] A. Camgoz, E. B. Gencer, A. U. Ural, and Y. Baran, "Mechanisms responsible for nilotinib resistance in human chronic myeloid leukemia cells and reversal of resistance," Leuk. Lymphoma, 2013.

[116] L. Casson et al., "Inhibition of Ceramide Metabolism Sensitizes Human Leukemia Cells to Inhibition of BCL2-Like Proteins," PLoS One, 2013.

[117] Y. Baran *et al.*, "Alterations of ceramide/sphingosine 1-phosphatrheostat involved in the regulation of resistance to imatinib-induced apoptosis in K562 human chronic myeloid leukemia cells," *J. Biol. Chem.*, 2007.

[118] E. Bonhoure *et al.*, "Overcoming MDR-associated chemoresistance in HL-60 acute myeloid leukemia cells by targeting shingosine kinase-1," *Leukemia*, 2006.

[119] Q. F. Li *et al.*, "Activation of sphingosine kinase mediates suppressive effect of interleukin-6 on human multiple myeloma cell apoptosis," *Br. J. Haematol.*, 2007.

[120] L. Yang, W. Weng, Z. X. Sun, X. J. Fu, J. Ma, and W. F. Zhuang, "SphK1 inhibitor II (SKI-II) inhibits acute myelogenous leukemia cell growth in vitro and in vivo," *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.*, 2015.

[121] S. A. F. Morad *et al.*, "Modification of sphingolipid metabolism by tamoxifen and N-desmethyltamoxifen in acute myelogenous leukemia - Impact on enzyme activity and response to cytotoxics," *Biochim. Biophys. Acta - Mol. Cell Biol. Lipids*, 2015.

[122] T. A. Werfel *et al.*, "Treatment-induced tumor cell apoptosis and secondary necrosis drive tumor progression in the residual tumor microenvironment through MERTK and IDO1," *Cancer Res.*, 2019.

[123] A. C. Lewis, C. T. Wallington-Beddoe, J. A. Powell, and S. M. Pitson, "Targeting sphingolipid metabolism as an approach for combination therapies in haematological malignancies," *Cell Death Discov.*, 2018.

[124] B. Oskouian and J. D. Saba, "Cancer treatment strategies targeting sphingolipid metabolism," Adv. Exp. Med. Biol., 2010.

[125] K. M. Kreitzburg et al., "FTY720 enhances the anti-tumor activity of carboplatin and tamoxifen in a patient-derived xenograft model of ovarian cancer," Cancer Lett., 2018.

[126] V. K. Bhat et al., "Pharmacological Inhibition of Serine Palmitoyl Transferase and Sphingosine Kinase-1/-2 Inhibits Merkel Cell Carcinoma Cell Proliferation," J. Invest. Dermatol., 2019.

[127] S. A. F. Morad et al., "Role of P-glycoprotein inhibitors in ceramidebased therapeutics for treatment of cancer," Biochem. Pharmacol., 2017.

[128] Y. Vijayan, M. B. Lankadasari, and K. B. Harikumar, "Acid Ceramidase: A Novel Therapeutic Target in Cancer," Curr. Top. Med. Chem., 2019.

[129] N. Realini et al., "Acid ceramidase in melanoma: Expression, localization, and effects of pharmacological inhibition," J. Biol. Chem., 2016.

[130] M. Stefanovic et al., "Targeting glucosylceramide synthase upregulation reverts sorafenib resistance in experimental hepatocellular carcinoma," Oncotarget, 2016.

[131] L. Xu et al., "The sphingosine kinase 2 inhibitor ABC294640 inhibits cervical carcinoma cell growth," Oncotarget, 2018.

[132] C. Loveridge et al., "The sphingosine kinase 1 inhibitor 2-(p-hydroxyanilino)-4-(p-chlorophenyl) thiazole induces proteasomal degradation of sphingosine kinase 1 in mammalian cells," J. Biol. Chem., 2010.

[133] B. B. Aggarwal, A. Bhardwaj, R. S. Aggarwal, N. P. Seeram, S. Shishodia, and Y. Takada, "Role of resveratrol in prevention and therapy of cancer: Preclinical and clinical studies," Anticancer Research. 2004.

[134] L. Bavaresco, D. Petegolli, E. Cantù, M. Fregoni, G. Chiusa, and M. Trevisan, "Elicitation and accumulation of stilbene phytoalexins in grapevine berries infected by Botrytis cinerea," Vitis, 1997.

[135] P. Langcake and R. J. Pryce, "The production of resveratrol by Vitis vinifera and other members of the Vitaceae as a response to infection or injury," Physiol. Plant Pathol., 1976.

[136] S. Renaud and M. de Lorgeril, "Wine, alcohol, platelets, and the French paradox for coronary heart disease," Lancet, 1992.

[137] S. Chung, H. Yao, S. Caito, J. woong Hwang, G. Arunachalam, and I. Rahman, "Regulation of SIRT1 in cellular functions: Role of polyphenols," Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics. 2010.

[138] F. H. Sarkar, Y. Li, Z. Wang, and D. Kong, "Cellular signaling perturbation by natural products," Cellular Signalling. 2009.

[139] B. Salehi et al., "Resveratrol: A double-edged sword in health benefits," Biomedicines. 2018.

[140] A. Zulueta, A. Caretti, P. Signorelli, and R. Ghidoni, "Resveratrol: A potential challenger against gastric cancer," World Journal of Gastroenterology. 2015.

[141] K. S. Bhullar and B. P. Hubbard, "Lifespan and healthspan extension by resveratrol," Biochimica et Biophysica Acta - Molecular Basis of Disease. 2015.

[142] H. Li et al., "3,3',4,5,5'-pentahydroxy-trans-stilbene, a resveratrol derivative, induces apoptosis in colorectal carcinoma cells via oxidative stress," Eur. J. Pharmacol., 2010.

[143] D. J. Boocock et al., "Phase I dose escalation pharmacokinetic study in healthy volunteers of resveratrol, a potential cancer chemopreventive agent," Cancer Epidemiol. Biomarkers Prev., 2007.

[144] Y. Liu, L. Tong, Y. Luo, X. Li, G. Chen, and Y. Wang, "Resveratrol inhibits the proliferation and induces the apoptosis in ovarian cancer cells via inhibiting glycolysis and targeting AMPK/mTOR signaling pathway," J. Cell. Biochem., 2018.

[145] C. Wright, A. Krishnan V. Iyer, J. S. Yakisich, and N. Azad, "Anti-
Tumorigenic Effects of Resveratrol in Lung Cancer Cells Through Modulation of c-FLIP," Curr. Cancer Drug Targets, 2017.

[146] S. J. Hogg, K. Chitcholtan, W. Hassan, P. H. Sykes, and A. Garrill, "Resveratrol, Acetyl-Resveratrol, and Polydatin Exhibit Antigrowth Activity against 3D Cell Aggregates of the SKOV-3 and OVCAR-8 Ovarian Cancer Cell Lines," Obstet. Gynecol. Int., 2015.

[147] L. Li et al., "Resveratrol suppresses human cervical carcinoma cell proliferation and elevates apoptosis via the mitochondrial and p53 signaling pathways," Oncol. Lett., 2018.

[148] S. J. Kumar et al., "Resveratrol induces mitochondria-mediated, caspaseindependent apoptosis in murine prostate cancer cells," Oncotarget, 2017.

[149] S. A.K., B. A., and P. A.K., "Targeting histone deacetylases with natural and synthetic agents: An emerging anticancer strategy," Nutrients, 2018.

[150] X. D. Yu, J. lei Yang, W. L. Zhang, and D. X. Liu, "Resveratrol inhibits oral squamous cell carcinoma through induction of apoptosis and G2/M phase cell cycle arrest," Tumor Biol., 2016.

[151] J. R. Heo, S. M. Kim, K. A. Hwang, J. H. Kang, and K. C. Choi, "Resveratrol induced reactive oxygen species and endoplasmic reticulum stressmediated apoptosis, and cell cycle arrest in the A375SM malignant melanoma cell line," Int. J. Mol. Med., 2018.

[152] R. Medina-Aguilar et al., "Resveratrol inhibits cell cycle progression by targeting Aurora kinase A and Polo-like kinase 1 in breast cancer cells," Oncol. Rep., 2016.

[153] S. K. Manna, A. Mukhopadhyay, and B. B. Aggarwal, "Resveratrol Suppresses TNF-Induced Activation of Nuclear Transcription Factors NF-?B, Activator Protein-1, and Apoptosis: Potential Role of Reactive Oxygen Intermediates and Lipid Peroxidation," J. Immunol., 2000.

[154] A. Bommareddy et al., "Chemoprevention of prostate cancer by major dietary phytochemicals," Anticancer Research. 2013.

[155] M. H. Aziz, M. Nihal, V. X. Fu, D. F. Jarrard, and N. Ahmad,

"Resveratrol-caused apoptosis of human prostate carcinoma LNCaP cells is mediated via modulation of phosphatidylinositol 3'-kinase/Akt pathway and Bcl-2 family protients," Mol. Cancer Ther., 2006.

[156] E. M. Varoni, A. F. Lo Faro, J. Sharifi-Rad, and M. Iriti, "Anticancer Molecular Mechanisms of Resveratrol," Front. Nutr., 2016.

[157] H. Jiang et al., "Resveratrol downregulates PI3K/Akt/mTOR signaling pathways in human U251 glioma cells," J. Exp. Ther. Oncol., 2009.

[158] J. H. Ko et al., "The role of resveratrol in cancer therapy," International Journal of Molecular Sciences. 2017.

[159] S. Hu et al., "The synergistic effect of resveratrol in combination with cisplatin on apoptosis via modulating autophagy in A549 cells," Acta Biochim. Biophys. Sin. (Shanghai)., 2016.

[160] S. S. Chung, P. Dutta, D. Austin, P. Wang, A. Awad, and J. V. Vadgama, "Combination of resveratrol and 5-flurouracil enhanced antitelomerase activity and apoptosis by inhibiting STAT3 and Akt signaling pathways in human colorectal cancer cells," Oncotarget, 2018.

[161] A. Alayev, R. S. Salamon, N. S. Schwartz, A. Y. Berman, S. L. Wiener, and M. K. Holz, "Combination of Rapamycin and Resveratrol for Treatment of Bladder Cancer," J. Cell. Physiol., 2017.

[162] D. Martínez-Martínez, A. Soto, B. Gil-Araujo, B. Gallego, A. Chiloeches, and M. Lasa, "Resveratrol promotes apoptosis through the induction of dual specificity phosphatase 1 and sensitizes prostate cancer cells to cisplatin," Food Chem. Toxicol., 2019.

[163] S. K. Singh, J. W. Lillard, and R. Singh, "Reversal of drug resistance by planetary ball milled (PBM) nanoparticle loaded with resveratrol and docetaxel in prostate cancer," Cancer Lett., 2018.

[164] W. Gadacha, M. Ben-Attia, D. Bonnefont-Rousselot, E. Aouani, N. Ghanem-Boughanmi, and Y. Touitou, "Resveratrol opposite effects on rat tissue lipoperoxidation: Pro-oxidant during day-time and antioxidant at night," Redox Rep., 2009.

[165] M. V. Clément, J. L. Hirpara, S. H. Chawdhury, and S. Pervaiz,

"Chemopreventive agent resveratrol, a natural product derived from grapes, triggers CD95 signaling-dependent apoptosis in human tumor cells," Blood, 1998.

[166] S. Pervaiz, "Resveratrol- from the bottle to the bedside?," Leukemia and Lymphoma. 2001.

[167] G. Li et al., "GADD45? and annexin A1 are involved in the apoptosis of HL-60 induced by resveratrol," Phytomedicine, 2011.

[168] J. L. Su et al., "Resveratrol induces FasL-related apoptosis through Cdc42 activation of ASK1/JNK-dependent signaling pathway in human leukemia HL-60 cells," Carcinogenesis, 2005.

[169] Z. Estrov et al., "Resveratrol blocks interleukin-1?-induced activation of the nuclear transcription factor NF-?B, inhibits proliferation, causes S-phase arrest, and induces apoptosis of acute myeloid leukemia cells," Blood, 2003.

[170] T. Li, W. Wang, H. Chen, T. Li, and L. Ye, "Evaluation of anti-leukemia effect of resveratrol by modulating SATA3 signaling," Int. Immunopharmacol., 2010.

[171] H. W. Yan et al., "Resveratrol induces human K562 cell apoptosis, erythroid differentiation, and autophagy," Tumor Biol., 2014.

[172] D. Bernhard *et al.*, "Resveratrol causes arrest in the S-phase prior to Fasindependent apoptosis in CEM-C7H2 acute leukemia cells," *Cell Death Differ.*, 2000.

[173] C. Luzi, F. Brisdelli, B. Cinque, G. Cifone, and A. Bozzi, "Differential sensitivity to resveratrol-induced apoptosis of human chronic myeloid (K562) and acute lymphoblastic (HSB-2) leukemia cells," *Biochem. Pharmacol.*, 2004.

[174] J. Dörrie, H. Gerauer, Y. Wachter, and S. J. Zunino, "Resveratrol induces extensive apoptosis by depolarizing mitochondrial membranes and activating caspase-9 in acute lymphoblastic leukemia cells," *Cancer Res.*, 2001.

[175] M. Reis-Sobreiro, C. Gajate, and F. Mollinedo, "Involvement of mitochondria and recruitment of Fas/CD95 signaling in lipid rafts in resveratrol-mediated antimyeloma and antileukemia actions," *Oncogene*, 2009.

[176] Y. Suzuki, S. Ito, R. Sasaki, M. Asahi, and Y. Ishida, "Resveratrol

suppresses cell proliferation via inhibition of STAT3 phosphorylation and Mcl-1 and cIAP-2 expression in HTLV-1-infected T cells," *Leuk. Res.*, 2013.

[177] W. Zhou, W. Shunqing, Y. Yi, R. Zhou, and P. Mao, "MiR-196b/miR-1290 participate in the antitumor effect of resveratrol via regulation of IGFBP3 expression in acute lymphoblastic leukemia," *Oncol. Rep.*, 2017.

[178] J. Ge *et al.*, "Resveratrol induces apoptosis and autophagy in T-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia cells by inhibiting Akt/mTOR and activating p38-MAPK," *Biomed. Environ. Sci.*, 2013.[179] A. Puissant *et al.*, "Imatinib mesylate-resistant human chronic myelogenous leukemia cell lines exhibit high sensitivity to the phytoalexin resveratrol," *FASEB J.*, 2008.

[180] Q. Li *et al.*, "Resveratrol inhibits STAT5 activation through the induction of SHP-1 and SHP-2 tyrosine phosphatases in chronic myelogenous leukemia cells," *Anticancer. Drugs*, 2018.

[181] T. Sui, L. Ma, X. Bai, Q. Li, and X. Xu, "Resveratrol inhibits the phosphatidylinositide 3-kinase/protein kinase B/mammalian target of rapamycin signaling pathway in the human chronic myeloid leukemia K562 cell line," *Oncol. Lett.*, 2014.

[182] H. Ferry-Dumazet *et al.*, "Resveratrol inhibits the growth and induces the apoptosis of both normal and leukemic hematopoietic cells," *Carcinogenesis*, 2002.

[183] S. K. Singh, S. Banerjee, E. P. Acosta, J. W. Lillard, and R. Singh, "Resveratrol induces cell cycle arrest and apoptosis with docetaxel in prostate cancer cells via a p53/p21WAF1/CIP1 and p27KIP1 pathway," *Oncotarget*, 2017.

[184] G. Sala, F. Minutolo, M. Macchia, N. Sacchi, and R. Ghidoni, "Resveratrol structure and ceramide-associated growth inhibition in prostate cancer cells," in *Drugs under Experimental and Clinical Research*, 2003.

[185] K. G. Lim *et al.*, "FTY720 analogues as sphingosine kinase 1 inhibitors: Enzyme inhibition kinetics, allosterism, proteasomal degradation and actin rearrangement in MCF-7 breast cancer cells," *J. Biol. Chem.*, 2011.

[186] M. Kartal, G. Saydam, F. Sahin, and Y. Baran, "Resveratrol triggers

apoptosis through regulating ceramide metabolizing genes in human K562 chronic myeloid leukemia cells," *Nutr. Cancer*, 2011.

[187] P. Signorelli, J. M. Munoz-Olaya, V. Gagliostro, J. Casas, R. Ghidoni, and G. Fabriàs, "Dihydroceramide intracellular increase in response to resveratrol treatment mediates autophagy in gastric cancer cells," *Cancer Lett.*, 2009.

[188] K. O. Shin *et al.*, "Inhibition of sphingolipid metabolism enhances resveratrol chemotherapy in human gastric cancer cells," *Biomol. Ther.*, 2012.

[189] A. Adan and Y. Baran, "The pleiotropic effects of fisetin and hesperetin on human acute promyelocytic leukemia cells are mediated through apoptosis, cell cycle arrest, and alterations in signaling networks," *Tumor Biol.*, 2015.

[190] A. Adan and Y. Baran, "Fisetin and hesperetin induced apoptosis and cell cycle arrest in chronic myeloid leukemia cells accompanied by modulation of cellular signaling," *Tumor Biol.*, 2016.

[191] M. Athar, J. H. Back, L. Kopelovich, D. R. Bickers, and A. L. Kim, "Multiple molecular targets of resveratrol: Anti-carcinogenic mechanisms," *Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics*. 2009.

[192] Y. Fan *et al.*, "Resveratrol induces autophagy-dependent apoptosis in HL-60 cells," *BMC Cancer*, 2018.

[193] N. Mizutani *et al.*, "Resveratrol-induced transcriptional up-regulation of ASMase (SMPD1) of human leukemia and cancer cells," *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.*, 2016.

[194] F. Minutolo *et al.*, "Synthesis of a resveratrol analogue with high ceramide-mediated proapoptotic activity on human breast cancer cells," *J. Med. Chem.*, 2005.

[195] F. Scarlatti, G. Sala, G. Somenzi, P. Signorelli, N. Sacchi, and R. Ghidoni, "Resveratrol induces growth inhibition and apoptosis in metastatic breast cancer cells via de novo ceramide signaling," *FASEB J.*, 2003.

[196] S. Ulrich, A. Huwiler, S. Loitsch, H. Schmidt, and J. M. Stein, "De novo ceramide biosynthesis is associated with resveratrol-induced inhibition of ornithine decarboxylase activity," *Biochem. Pharmacol.*, 2007.

[197] B. Ogretmen and Y. A. Hannun, "Biologically active sphingolipids in

cancer pathogenesis and treatment," Nature Reviews Cancer. 2004.

[198] S. Ponnusamy *et al.*, "Sphingolipids and cancer: Ceramide and sphingosine-1-phosphate in the regulation of cell death and drug resistance," *Future Oncology*. 2010.

[199] K. E. Choi *et al.*, "Myriocin induces apoptotic lung cancer cell death via activation of DR4 pathway," *Arch. Pharm. Res.*, 2014.

[200] L. Quoc Trung, J. L. Espinoza, A. Takami, and S. Nakao, "Resveratrol Induces Cell Cycle Arrest and Apoptosis in Malignant NK Cells via JAK2/STAT3 Pathway Inhibition," *PLoS One*, 2013.

[201] T. Wang, J. Wei, N. Wang, J. L. Ma, and P. P. Hui, "The glucosylceramide synthase inhibitor PDMP sensitizes pancreatic cancer cells to MEK/ERK inhibitor AZD-6244," *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.*, 2015.

[202] S. E. Chow *et al.*, "Resveratrol induced ER expansion and ER caspase-mediated apoptosis in human nasopharyngeal carcinoma cells," *Apoptosis*, 2014.
[203] H. Tian and Z. Yu, "Resveratrol induces apoptosis of leukemia cell line K562 by modulation of sphingosine kinase-1 pathway," *Int. J. Clin. Exp. Pathol.*, 2015.

[204] C. Evangelisti *et al.*, "Therapeutic potential of targeting sphingosine kinases and sphingosine 1-phosphate in hematological malignancies," *Leukemia*. 2016.

[205] X. Ding *et al.*, "Antitumor effect of the novel sphingosine kinase 2 inhibitor ABC294640 is enhanced by inhibition of autophagy and by sorafenib in human cholangiocarcinoma cells," *Oncotarget*, 2016.

[206] C. T. Wallington-Beddoe, J. A. Powell, D. Tong, S. M. Pitson, K. F. Bradstock, and L. J. Bendall, "Sphingosine kinase 2 promotes acute lymphoblastic leukemia by enhancing myc expression," *Cancer Res.*, 2014.

[207] T. T. Huang *et al.*, "Resveratrol induces apoptosis of human nasopharyngeal carcinoma cells via activation of multiple apoptotic pathways," *J. Cell. Physiol.*, 2011.

[208] D. Sareen *et al.*, "Mitochondria as the primary target of resveratrolinduced apoptosis in human retinoblastoma cells," *Investig. Ophthalmol. Vis.* Sci., 2006.

[209] Y. Yang *et al.*, "Resveratrol induced apoptosis in human gastric carcinoma SGC-7901 cells via activation of mitochondrial pathway," *Asia. Pac. J. Clin. Oncol.*, 2018.

[210] Q. Dai, J. Liu, J. Chen, D. Durrant, T. M. McIntyre, and R. M. Lee, "Mitochondrial ceramide increases in UV-irradiated HeLa cells and is mainly derived from hydrolysis of sphingomyelin," *Oncogene*, 2004.

[211] Z. Liu, X. Wu, J. Lv, H. Sun, and F. Zhou, "Resveratrol induces p53 in colorectal cancer through SET7/9," *Oncol. Lett.*, 2019.

[212] D. Kögel and J. H. M. Prehn., "Caspase-Independent Cell Death Mechanisms," *NCBI Bookshelf*, 2018.

[213] G. V. Chaitanya, J. S. Alexander, and P. P. Babu, "PARP-1 cleavage fragments: Signatures of cell-death proteases in neurodegeneration," *Cell Communication and Signaling*. 2010.

[214] S. Taouji *et al.*, "Phosphorylation of serine palmitoyltransferase long chain-1 (SPTLC1) on tyrosine 164 inhibits its activity and promotes cell survival," *J. Biol. Chem.*, 2013.

[215] A. Salas *et al.*, "Sphingosine kinase-1 and sphingosine 1-phosphate receptor 2 mediate Bcr-Abl1 stability and drug resistance by modulation of protein phosphatase 2A," *Blood*, 2011.

[216] Li, Q.F., Huang, W.R., Duan, H.F., Wang, H., Wu, C.T., Wang, L.S., "

Sphingosine kinase-1 mediates BCR/ABL- induced upregulation of Mcl-1 in chronic myeloid leukemia cells", Oncogene, 2007.

[217] C. T. Wallington-Beddoe et al., "Identification of sphingosine kinase 1 as a therapeutic target in B-lineage acute lymphoblastic leukaemia," British Journal of Haematology. 2019.